MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
SEPTEMBER 15, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 15, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:07 A.M.,
WITH CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of 15 September
2006 shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J.
MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members of
the, of the Council are present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
This morning, Members, ladies and gentlemen, we have for opening remarks our
colleague from Upcountry, Ms. Tavares, after which time I will ask everyone to repeat
with me in unison the Pledge of Allegiance.
But prior to having Ms. Tavares give the opening remarks, I will make one request
only that all cell phones and pagers shall either be off or on silent mode. The Chair
will enforce decorum of these chambers at all times.
Stating that, Ms. Tavares.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Tavares.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Once more, thank you for your remarks to start our meeting,
Ms. Tavares.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no ceremonial resolutions. Shall we
proceed with testimony on agenda items?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding with testimony before the Members of this body, I
will, upon your name being called for, please come forward to the podium, state your
name for the record, the organization you are representing if doing so. You have
three minutes to speak on the item of your choice that is, has been agendized.
And we use a lighting system for Council meetings. At the beginning of your
remarks, the green light shall be lit at the top of the podium. At the two-minute
thirty-second mark, the yellow light shall then be turned on indicating to you, you
have thirty seconds to conclude your remarks. At the three-minute mark, the red light
shall go on and the Chair will allow you to conclude your sentence, at which time I will
interrupt you if you keep speaking and ask you, if you have signed up prior to the
start of this meeting, if you wish to provide additional remarks, you may return for an
additional three minutes after all others have spoken.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, let us please call our first testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, before the convening of today's meeting,
fourteen individuals submitted requests to testify. The first person to testify is Jim
Smith testifying on agenda items Committee Report No. 110 and Bill No. 51.
Mr. Smith will be followed by Paul W. Singleton.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. JIM SMITH ftestifyinq on Bill No. 51 (2006) and Committee Report No. 06-1101:
Chair Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council.
Thomas Paine once said that there are two kinds of government. One is a
government in which ignorance controls, and the other is a government in which
reason controls.
What makes this a government of reason is you, and I thank you. Nothing gets by
you. You work so hard. And for someone to insult your integrity in a public way
really strikes deeply at our political system.
On Sunday, the publishers of the newspaper in this town printed a "Viewpoint."
Earlier the week before, the same publishers printed a letter in the Lahaina News. It
came from the Mayor; and in that letter, ignorance was used to influence me. I don't
know the facts; you do.
But because of the assertion that if to cut off and not deliver water from H'poko wells,
we would have to go back to mandatory water restrictions was made by the Mayor in
arguments. I had to look that up. I caused it me concern. I didn't know whether he
was telling the truth or not.
In 2004, we had a drought. On March 29 of that year, the drought was removed.
And on the paper that said the reasons in terms of gallons why the drought was
removed, there are wells that are listed, and one was H'poko. And none of the water
came from H'poko that caused the drought to be removed. This is from the Water
Department.
To me, I'm being used. My ignorance is being used for a personal advantage, and
that is, advantage is to be elected in the Primary. And the way it's being used is to
divide me from you to cause my ignorance to get angry at a particular member or a
particular act, and then vote for the person who is calling the names.
And this was tried in ninety-four and was successful when they alleged the "Gang of
Five" without anything--and now they're alleging a freshman member of this Council
is so bad and unreasonable. And this person has such integrity, is the finest
freshman I've ever seen in the years I've been involved, and for her to be assaulted
like this for a personal advantage strikes me to the core.
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And I ask you to reject carte blanche this last-minute appeal to distract you from your
work which is validated by an eight-zero vote to pass the bill out.
In that, in that particular "Viewpoint," the Mayor states "passed from a committee,"
which means it may have been written weeks before it was published, which means
there may be an entrepreneurial relationship between the press and the Mayor,
which scares me as well, but don't take that under consideration.
Pass out that bill; vote it nine to nothing on the basis of the corruption that has tried to
be foisted upon me because I'm ignorant; and I have to go out now to find out what I
don't understand. And I find I'm being misled, and I don't like it.
And I ask you to put it forth nine-zero and deal with it.
That's my comment on the.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Smith, you signed up for two items. You spoke on.
MR. SMITH: One.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It is my understanding that was Bill 51-MR. SMITH: It was.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --your comments regarding the Hamakuapoko well issue.
You also have signed up for Committee Report 110. Are, are you going to.
MR. SMITH: Would it be possible to present that testimony now? I will just be brief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You may.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, excuse me. Miss, I, I, yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'd like to ask a question on that testimony he just gave if
I may.
CHAIR HOKAMA: On, on the testimony. Question on the testimony given. Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.

Thank you for being here, Mr. Smith.
You're talking about appealing to your ignorance. Could it be that you're ignorant of
this situation because The Maui News has not reported the deliberations of the Water
Resource Committee in regards to the Hamakuapoko wells issue?
MR. SMITH: Well, certainly, the, the, the lack of professionalism by that organization and
that company affects me.
But this particular issue affected me for the information I didn't have. Now I don't
know why I didn't have that information, but I know I didn't have it so I had to go out
and get it. And that, to me, if I got out, if I went out and got it and it affirmed what he
said, then I would feel satisfied.
But it's so far off from what he said that it causes me to be here.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I apologize to you because I think the public in
general is being shortchanged by not getting the information that this Committee, the
Water Resource Committee, has discussed and deliberated over the past year on
this issue.
Thank you for coming.
MR. SMITH: Your apology is not necessary, not at all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any further questions to Mr. Smith on the testimony he
provided on Bill 51?
Having none, Mr. Smith, you may finish up your testimony on Committee Report 110.
MR. SMITH: On this next one, I, I'm going to urge you, urge you to recommit this bill to the
Planning Department.
I, at one time, was employed by the Humane Society.

I know what the
Human--Humane Society's mission is, and I know the need for that organization.
And animal control is serious and we need to support that.
But this particular bill is incomplete. In other words, you've reached an analysis
without critical fact that you needed to consider to get that, and you still don't have
the fact.
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And the fact is, okay, nuisance and disorderly conduct has nothing to do with animal
control. Okay. The State has given Animal Control Officers powers that exceed
those of the police organizations, all right. And so what is happening is you are going
to shift to an Animal Control Officer, really, police authorities. And you ask that the
Police Department, the Prosecuting Attorney to respond, and you didn't even have
that response when you moved the bill out. And you did get a response on
September 13 from the Chief, and he tells you that it's unavailable, it's unavailable at
the time, unavailable to give you information requested.
But then he goes on and he supports the bill after saying it's disorderly conduct that
is at issue according to his own analyst. Nuisance disorderly conduct are conducts
that need to be enforced by the Police Department because they have the
protections we need; due process, all of that, because we're talking "police force."
Now, an Animal Control Officer is different, and you need to set out that difference
and understand that difference before you act on it.
So I would ask you to return it to Committee.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, any questions to Mr. Smith regarding testimony on Committee
Report 110?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Paul W. Singleton, testifying on Bill 51; followed by Floyd
Eugene Weaver.

MR. PAUL SINGLETON [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Thank you. My name is Paul Singleton. I am a faculty member at the University of
Hawaii. I'm also a farmer Upcountry, a fairly large commercial farm; and so my
interest here is manifold: as a scientist, as a farmer, and also as a taxpayer and as a
concerned citizen.
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So I would like to share with you a, a little bit of a story of our experience with the
Hamakua well. And Charmaine knows well about our experience with the H'poko
well at the NifTAL project, which we were associated with for almost thirty years. And
I think it's relevant here because it shows how with factual data and rational thought,
we overcame fear that it was going to have a very serious consequence on many of
our lives.
In 1979, the University sampled that well. We measured DBCP in that well at that
time; and many, many times what you have in the Hamakua Well No. 1 and 2 right
now. We then ceased drinking that water even though I drank it for years as a
student there. We ceased drinking that water.
And then came in 1983, the State started testing wells; and we were one of the first
wells they tested. And lo and behold, they found DBCP again. Of course, they did.
And at that time, the County basically told the University, "You have to leave this
property." There was twenty-five people employed. And we were coming to work
day after day where we didn't know if we were going to be able to stay; we couldn't
run any operations; we couldn't touch the water.
And this went on for sometime back and forth, back and forth, until we realized if they
were going to sample the well somewhere else, that they couldn't close. We were
easy target. They couldn't close us.
And that was the, the water that, the well that service Mililani, a few weeks later.
And, of course, they can't close down Mililani Town. And so they had to go through
this process of figuring out how to handle this water.
Well, in the meantime, the University asked me to take that water and figure out how
to manage it so we could filter it and we could meet some specifications for the
County's fears and for the University's fears.
So we went through--we had water filtration systems there that we could easily test,
and many of them had an effect on the DBCP, including aeration and things like this.
But, of course, the one that worked, and it's a no-brainer, everybody knows, was
granulated activated charcoal. It took everything down to non-detectable limits.
So once we submitted this proposal to the University and to the County, we then
were allowed to stay, including the County's workers. So, literally, people's jobs were
on the line here. The project would close if we couldn't meet our contract and people
would be unemployed.
And the thing that I want to, the, the reason I raise this issue is that we need to use a
rational, factual data, and assess risk. And that's what I encourage the County to do,
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to assess the risk in a rational way and look at the data and, and come up with a
decision that's based on fact rather than fear.
And when I look at this data and evaluate this data, I see very clearly that you have a
filtration method that somebody's going to pay for that is very, very secure and very
guaranteed that it's going to work and bring this water down to suitable levels for
people to consume--just as we did for twenty years at NifTAL.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Singleton.
Any questions? Mr. Singleton, if.
MR. SINGLETON: Oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a question for you by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Singleton, you were speaking mostly about water in
the Mililani area on Oahu that was.
MR. SINGLETON: No. I'm speaking about the H'poko well at old Maui High School.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so are you aware of the nitrate levels in that well,
Well No. 2?
MR. SINGLETON: Yeah, at Nif--at NifTAL, we measured nitrate levels similar, a little higher
usually. We, because we worked with nitrogen, so we measured that nitrate in the
water all the time there. And it was usually about six to eight parts million, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and you're aware that the Maximum Contaminant
Level is ten parts per.
MR. SINGLETON: That's correct. And that's been, the Federal standards have been ten
parts million for twenty-thirty years I believe, or more, longer.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And, and they're in the process of changing that right
now.
Do you--are you.
MR. SINGLETON: I was not aware of that one.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, they are. And, and are you aware that wells at a
lower level than that on Oahu, in Kunia, the Board of Water Supply over there,
because of the concern of the serious adverse health effects of nitrates, especially to
infants on short-term ex, term exposure, caused the Board of Water Supply to
develop a nitrate removing facility. GAC filters do not remove nitrate.
MR. SINGLETON: That's correct; that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the cost of that facility is in excess of $5 million.
Were you aware of that?
MR. SINGLETON: I was not aware of the cost of that. No, I was not.
Ah, eh-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, in order.
MR. SINGLETON: What are, what are the Federal standards going to go to? Do you
know? Is this--what is it changing to?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. We need to have the questions on the testimony provided.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON . Yeah.
-

MR. SINGLETON: Oh, I just wanted to clarify something for my answer. But, anyway,
that's all right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You can call me later, and I'll let you know.
MR. SINGLETON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. SINGLETON: Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr, Molina, question for Mr. Singleton?
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning, Mr. Singleton.
Just dovetailing off a question that you got from Member Anderson with regards to
the Federal standards. And I know you've mentioned that you've been involved in
science in the NifTAL work out at H'poko.
You mentioned you were unaware of it. Do you believe that with this whole issue of
H'poko, we should have science involved in, in other words, to hear from the Federal
experts to verify this information?
MR. SINGLETON: Absolutely, I.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm sure there's others who were not aware of it.
MR. SINGLETON: Absolutely. I think the, we have the EPA; you have the Food and Drug
Administration. These people are, are assessing risks. And we need to assess the
economic potential, the economic value, what we're going to do with that water
versus that risk.
And I don't think that it serves any purpose to just say that, "Well, we can't have any"
or "We have to have standards." And by the way, the State of Hawaii lowered the
standards well below the Federal limits for DBCP, as we know. That's well and good,
I suppose. But we need to--I think you need to work on that basis: "What is the risk
and what is the return?" just like any rational business decision. ... it's, there's never
any no risk.
Nitrate is not a serious health threat, not like certain other kinds of things like arsenic
in the water or radioactive compounds and things like that. But I would call in--that's
what's I'm encouraging you to do is to assess that risk with experts on a scientific
basis before you make your decision.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
MR. SINGLETON: Rather than on sentiment.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Question, Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you for being here, Mr. Singleton.
Just one question. When you filter out or utilizing GAC and whatever to take out
nitrates, would you get a zero reading as far as, you know, trying to remove all these
impurities from the water?
MR. SINGLETON: On, on which, on which substance?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: On the carbon filter.
MR. SINGLETON: Yeah. The, the carbon basically is going to take out only organic
compounds. It also does remove lead, but it takes out organic compounds. Nitrate
generally passes through.
You have to use an ion exchange resin which is charged because the nitrate
molecule has a negative charge. And that's just how the soft water, a soft water
chamber works. That's an ion exchange resin. And that's exactly what you would
use to take out--there are different ways to take out nitrate, but that is the common
way is to use an exchange resin to take it out; and it would remove it to
non-detectable levels. That's how normally you'd treat water in soft water or you treat
water in a laboratory to remove all salts from it. And there is a lot of salt--a
reasonable, not a lot, but there's a reasonable amount of salt in this water compared
to Kula. Kula water is very, very pure, much more pure than the H'poko well in
general.
But the problem that--it's not even a problem, but the difference between the two
water is primarily is the contaminant and it's the amount of salts that you have in the
H'poko well.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We need to have that cell phone off, please.
Any other questions for Mr. Singleton? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Singleton, have you attended any of the Water Resource Committee meetings
where we discussed Hamakuapoko wells?
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MR. SINGLETON: No, I haven't. I have not.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Singleton, Members? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You made a comment that nitrates aren't dangerous. Can you validate that? I mean
you made it seem-MR. SINGLETON: No, I didn't, I didn't say that.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --like it wasn't serious like arsenic. So help me understand that
comment because it seems like you need to be careful when you make statements
like that.
MR. SINGLETON: That's correct, because the reason I say that is, is that the Federal
government risk assessment, and there's long-term history because contamination of
nitrate in wells in the Midwest has been ongoing for many, many years, especially
with the advent of modern agriculture.
However, some wells are contaminated by natural nitrates. You can find nitrates in
all water. It's part of the biological process of cycling nitrogen through the system.
And anytime you have nitrate form and you get a heavy rainfall, it can leach into the
groundwater, even from natural systems, even from the rainforest.
But agriculture contributes to it in a big way in some places. And our wells are not
heavily contaminated compared to many on the Mainland. And I didn't mean to say
that it's not dangerous. It's especially dangerous to infants if they drink a lot of highly
contaminated. But we do have a standard set at ten milligrams per liter.
And what is the DBC standard set by the Federal government? It's .04. And so
when I, .04 micrograms. Is that correct?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Point zero five.
MR. SINGLETON: Point zero five micrograms. So we're talking magnitudes, magnitudes
difference, and that was the sole basis of my comment that it is not as dangerous.
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Anything is dangerous if we have too much of it, even sodium chloride is dangerous
to us. But it is not as dangerous because the levels are set very, very high, so you
know that it's not as dangerous--not as dangerous as plutonium and things like that
either. I don't, I don't mean to be, be facetious, but everything has a tolerance level
which you can measure and assess the risk for.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, sir.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I think I need to clarify this because the question
that Councilmember Kane asked you was regarding the danger level of nitrates. And
I just want to ask you if you're aware of what the, the EPA sets as adverse health
effects for short-term exposure to nitrate?
MR. SINGLETON: What is the level?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. What.
MR. SINGLETON: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, the short-term exposure to excessive levels of
nitrate--and, and, mind you, for children, it's below the Maximum Contaminant Level-in drinking water have caused serious illness and even death in infants due to the
conversion of nitrate to nitrite by the body which can interfere with the oxygen
carrying capacity of the child's blood.
MR. SINGLETON: That's correct. They call it "blue baby syndrome." That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This can be an acute condition in which health
deteriorates rapidly over a period of days.
MR. SINGLETON: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This is short-term exposure.
MR. SINGLETON: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
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MR. SINGLETON: I'm not--I don't dispute that.
Are you asking me a question?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I just wondered if you knew that because you said it
wasn't that dangerous, and the EPA seems to think it is.
MR. SINGLETON: Everything is dangerous in a, in a certain concentration.
I meant that--and what I'm encouraging you once again to do is to assess things
based on known risk, based on known data and factual data, not sentiment because
that's .. .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Singleton, I don't know where you got the idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's have order. We're not having a debate at this time-MR. SINGLETON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --between testifiers and Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm going to ask him a question, Mr. Chairman.
Where did you get the idea that the Council has made this decision based on
sentiment-MR. SINGLETON: I'm not implying.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --and not factual.
MR. SINGLETON: I'm not implying that, so I'm not arguing with that. I don't imply that
whatsoever.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you just said that.
MR, SINGLETON: I'm just encouraging you in a positive way to bring science and factual
rational thought into it. That's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'm in control of this meeting.
MR. SINGLETON: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. SINGLETON: Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, call the next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK:
Floyd Eugene Weaver, testifying on Committee
Report 06-110; followed by John Robert Brooks.

MR. FLOYD WEAVER (testing on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
My name is Floyd Weaver. I live in the Kahakuloa area on Maui.
I'm here to support my fellow gamecock owners.
This, I understand, is about chicken crowing--rooster crowing, not chicken crowing. I
just thought I would come in and tell my side of the story. I got my first birds in
eighty-eight, three birds. Alan Sakamura gave 'em to me--he was a young person—
and I began raising them.
Now I'm kind a new here on Maui. I got here in eighty-five. But when I started
raising these birds, I got fascinated with 'em. And when they grew up, I started going
to the Maui County Fair with them. And I didn't do too good at first. But after awhile,
I got better at it. And I got my first trophy here in ninety-five. I started raising them in
eighty-eight. And it's a pretty nice trophy--has a chicken on it.
The Maui, Maui County Fair at that time was quite large, and there were a lot of
chickens. At one time, there were eighty roosters there. That's quite a few
compared to today.
Then this is my most favorite trophy. It's a wooden one. it only happened one year.
That's when the County Fair still had lots of money and it was still big, and there were
three of these. Now this one, I won it for a hen, not a rooster. This one, I won for a
hen, not a rooster. I wasn't good enough--and I kept trying, and trying, and trying;
and I kept getting hen trophies.
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And then I got a stag trophy along the way. Finally, in '02, the Fair become so small,
there were so few roosters, I won all three--I won the rooster, the stag, and the hen.
And that was enough, and I quit. Let someone else take over.
It has deteriorated; it's degenerated. The Fair has no value hardly anymore. We
need to support the Fair so we can have a reason to grow these roosters.
There's a lot of things I'd like to say today. I'm nervous; lot of people are nervous. A
lot of people couldn't come today. Because they live in residential areas, they'd like
to really come and say a few words on their behalf. But I support them raising them
roosters there. It's been done for so long, and they get--they have a right. They're
kamaainas. They were born here, went to school here, the whole works.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Weaver.
MR. WEAVER: I welcome your questions. My name is Floyd Weaver.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for stating your name, Mr. Weaver.
Members, any questions for Mr. Weaver on his comments to you this morning?
Having none, Mr. Weaver, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. WEAVER: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: John Robert Brooks, testifying on Bill 51; followed by Stuart H.
Yamada.
MR. JOHN BROOKS [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Council.
My name is John Brooks.
I've been involved in agricultural operations on Maui since I was fifteen years old.
Over the years, I have experienced periods of drought and seen the effect that these
droughts have had on our island's ability to produce first-class high-quality fruits,
vegetables, and meats. Farmers and ranchers have been hammered by these
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losses that have resulted from these periods, and many have had to go out of
business or further into debt to survive.
While we do not know how to make it rain, we do have an ability to wisely use the
water resources that are available. I think that we would agree that in a perfect
world, we would have adequate storage capacity and the supporting collection
system to capture and hold water for dry periods. We would also have a first-rate
delivery system that would deliver the stored water to our homes, businesses, and
farms. Unfortunately, we do not live in a perfect world and the capture, storage, and
delivery systems we need are still not or at best only partially built. We do not seem
to be able to carry it through on our wonderfully brilliant rhetoric continuously saying
that it needs to be done, just never doing it. Instead, we come up with bills and laws
that are myopic in nature and do not take us in the direction we need to go. Bill 51 is
an example of that.
No matter what is said, when the time comes for serious dictated cutbacks in
consumption, agricultural usages will be throttled before domestic consumption.
Even the farmers understand that. Kula farmers are already looking at their planting
schedules and making decisions on whether or not to start their next planting cycle.
Long-range weather forecasts are predicting a dry fall. A farmer must decide why he
should plant, what he should plant if he will not be able to grow it, harvest it, and
market the crop, a crop that cost money to get in the ground. Livestock operations
will need to determine the effect water restrictions will have on their ability to .. .
continue their operations.
The alternative measures being discussed, putting H'poko water into EMI's ditch
downstream of the treatment plant, has significant problems of, of its own. It is my
understanding that if the water from the well is to be, is not used for human
consumption, the legal agreement regarding payment for operations and
maintenance of the filtering system says that the groups responsible for paying those
cost are no longer liable to make them. I cannot believe that EMI would allow
untreated water into their ditch system, and thus someone will have to pay for the
filtering process.
Drinking water that has to be filtered is a disturbing thought. However, it is done in
other places on Maui, in this State, and around the world. Why are we targeting the
H'poko wells? We have a top-notch filtration system that someone else is paying for.
We have a tendency to use "science" to benefit our arguments when we want to and
disregard it when we want to: "Science says the filtration systems work. We are
going to be fine. Keep the system running."
In short, please do not pass Bill 51 as it stands today.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Brooks.
Questions for Mr. Brooks, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Brooks, I don't know where you got the information that the GAC filter system that
is being, I guess, funded by the chemical companies that contaminated the water in
the first place would, would not continue. The settlement agreement that was signed
provides that all the—the only, the only requirement is that the water be put into the
County's distribution system. It doesn't, doesn't specify whether it should be for
drinking water or agricultural purposes. So there is no effect on the GAC filter.
And you mentioned that there would be significant problems putting this in the
Hamakua Ditch beyond the water treatment plant. Could you be more specific since
it would be treated water?
MR. BROOKS: It is my understanding, ma'am, that the filtration system is being paid for, as
you said, by the companies that provided the material. It's also my understanding
that if the water is not going to be used for human consumption, that those payments
don't have to be made. I may be wrong, but that's my understanding of the situation.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I.
MR. BROOKS: And that alone presents the problem because HC&S, I would have to
assume, is not going to want to put that water into their ditch system. It just wouldn't
make sense. From past experience with them, I, I have been told that, that would not
be allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I, I just told you that your understanding is
incorrect; that the settlement agreement does not distinguish whether or not the
water is used for human consumption or for agricultural purposes.
So the GAC filter settlement agreement would still apply to the water if it was used for
ag purposes as long as it's put into the County's distribution system, which is the
12-inch pipeline that already exist.
I would like to provide you with a copy of that if you call my office.
MR. BROOKS: That will be fine.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
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MR. BROOKS: As Chairman Hokama says, I'm not here to debate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Mr. Brooks? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Brooks.
MR. BROOKS: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You, you mentioned to us that you're a farmer. And, for me,
this is the first time I've, I've seen you testify on this issue. Since this issue came up,
has there been--I, I assume you network with other farmers in the area. I know we've
heard from Mr. Watanabe from the Farm Bureau, and, and I guess the Board's
position; but, have you had feedback or other comments from farmers with regards to
this bill? Because 1 know this, this is the first time I've heard someone speak totally
against the bill itself. Can, can you share your thoughts with us on that?
MR. BROOKS: Yes. I will be happy to, and I would like to clarify something also. I, I also
am a member of the Maui County Farm Bureau. I sit on the Board. 1 am not here-I'm wearing my shirt today, but that's not why I'm here. You have not seen me here
before because there's, there's something about this bill that just bothers me and I
felt 1 needed to participate.
I don't feel that we support agriculture the way we need to, We, we like to have it--it's
like what 1 said about science--we like to call on agriculture when we want them, but
then we tend to sidestep them when they need help, when we need help.
And, and again to clarify, I'm not necessarily against the bill. I'm against the bill the
way it's written, I believe that there are ways, as Dr. Singleton alluded and further
testimony later this morning will say, "Let's step back and let's look at this." The
system is there regardless of who's paying for it. It works. Why, why not continue to
do this?
And, yes, 1 have spoken to farmers in, in several different parts of the Upcountry
area. There's tremendous concern. You will again receive testimony later on this
morning about the condition of the drought that, and, and what we expect to see
coming.
Yesterdays' Maui News, front page, we're almost on mandatory restrictions. The
water in Kahakapao, I was above it yesterday. You can see one reservoir is empty.
What are we going to do? We're coming into a season of, you know, the farmers are
starting to look ahead to Thanksgiving, Halloween and all of these things that are
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coming up, how can they plant their crops? Why do they want to expend money
planting crops that they may not be able to grow out and bring to market? They're
really worried.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR, BROOKS: I hope I answered your question.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Brooks, the water is still going to be available for the
farmers.
Have you attended any of the meetings of the Water Resource Committee on this
issue?
MR. BROOKS: No, ma'am, I have not.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. BROOKS: And the reason I have not was that I was not aware.
I, I would like to beg your pardon to add-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
MR. BROOKS: --a little bit to that.
If you put the water into the EMI ditch downstream of the treatment plant, that water
will only be able to serve HC&S, Maui Pine, and the farmers in the Ag Park. It won't
be able to go Upcountry. Right now, it can be put into that system and pumped up.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Brooks, the idea—and, and this was confirmed by the
Director of Water Supply at one of our Water Resource Committee meetings about a
month ago--the idea is to put the water in the Hamakua Ditch beyond the treatment
plant trading it for a like amount coming from the Kamaole, rather the Waiola Ditch,
into the Kamaole Treatment Plant. So it's a straight across trade.
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MR. BROOKS: As long as there's water in the ditch. Once the water level in the ditch
drops down too low and they can't pump it, it's not there.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you aware that we also have an alternative with the
Kaupakalua Ditch and Pookela well coming online?
MR. BROOKS: The Pookela well will not be online until the end of the year.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you aware of the, of the County's ability to tap into
the Kapakalua well, which is an uncontaminated well?
MR. BROOKS: If that water can be put up into the Upcountry system to be taken to the
Upcountry Kula farmers, man, that would be great.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. BROOKS: How much will it cost?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Brooks.
You mentioned about plantings in October as well as November. If the farmers can't
plant their crops, revenue--how much revenues would be lost to the farmers?
MR. BROOKS: I couldn't begin to answer that with any authority. Mr. Watanabe may be
able to later on. But it's basically one of their larger product seasons.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Brooks? Thank you very much for your
testimony.
MR. BROOKS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Stuart H. Yamada, testifying on Bill 51, followed by Warren
Watanabe.

MR. STUART YAMADA, ENVIRONMENTAL PROGRAM MANAGER OF THE SAFE
DRINKING WATER BRANCH, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, STATE OF HAWAII ftestifyinq
on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning. My name is Stuart Yamada. I'm the Environmental Program
Manager of the Safe Drinking Water Branch of the Department of Health. My
presence was requested basically by the Department of Agriculture. I don't mean to
tell the Council what to do. They just asked me that I reiterate certain facts.
Granular activated carbon treatment is recognized by the EPA as the best available
treatment for such contaminants as DBCP and EDB, basically what you have at the
Hamakuapoko wells. Already, there are number of granular activated carbon
treatment facilities throughout the State, and they successfully treat water to meet
Safe Drinking Water Standards as we speak.
Off the top of my heard, there are approximately forty-eight, well, actually I take that
back. There's approximately fifty-two sources that are actually impacted statewide.
There are currently eighteen facilities like this in operation, or shortly in operation.
In light of these facts, Department of Health issued its approval of the Hamakuapoko
wells with the treatment, and that was back in December of 2000.
Finally, this is very important. We respect the County Council's right to make policy
decisions to ban uses of wells or restrict them in any way they see fit. And I'm
available to answer any questions that you may have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are, are you done, Mr. Yamada?
MR. YAMADA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your presence and your comments this
morning.
Members, any questions for Mr. Yamada? He is the representative from the State
Department of Health. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. With regard to the issues that have been raised
regarding the nitrate levels and the fact that the GAC filters don't remove those, has
your Department looked at that issue?
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MR. YAMADA: We have. And my understanding was in, I think it was last year that the
Department of Water Supply had actually made a commitment to treat it before it
even reached the MCL of 10. To be honest, we haven't heard anything since
because the wells have been in limbo. But that's our current understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Is, is there any concern with regard to the health
effects which Ms. Anderson had spoken about earlier? Because you are with the
Department of Health, have there been any reported concerns not necessarily even
in this area, but in other areas and other wells that are in use that have these same
contaminants?
MR. YAMADA: Well, you know, in, in terms of health effects, it is very difficult to pin
anything on drinking water. But, and, and, of course, you know, everybody is
concerned that you're using a, a contaminated source where, wherever you're at.
But, you know, you look at the numbers. And part of the reasons I, I gave you a
number is just to make sure you understand that it's, unfortunately, it's commonplace,
more so than what we'd like. But, you know, you can treat it successfully and, you
know, that's verified by monitoring.
But, you know, after the initial episode in Mililani, which is really the forefront of all
these DBCP-type issues, things have pretty much settled down and people generally
have been accepting of the treatment.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Questions for Mr. Yamada? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Yamada, the County is planning, the County
Administration is planning on spending in excess of $7 million to put in a pipeline for
the use of Hamakuapoko water. Add $5 million to that for a nitrate treatment facility
similar to the one that you folks have on Oahu for the Kunia Wells, and you're looking
at over $12 million in order to treat less than a million gallons of water a day for
human consumption. Would you call that cost-effective use of taxpayer dollars?
MR. YAMADA: I apologize, but I think my Administration would frown upon me from issuing
a personal opinion on something like that. I can only judge the quality aspects. I, I
would acknowledge, yes, that's a lot of money; but, if you need it, what can you do?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, fortunately, on Maui, unlike Oahu, we have
alternatives.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for Mr. Yamada? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Yamada.
You went on record as saying that it was the Department of Agriculture asked you to
come here and share your thoughts on this?
MR. YAMADA: Technically, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Can you state who in the Department of Agriculture?
MR. YAMADA: If I'm not mistaken, I believe Sandy Kunimoto is the Chair for the
Department of Agriculture.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And, you know, the H'poko issue has been with us
since the early part of the year. Did any County department, Water Department or
anyone from the Council or our Water Committee contact you to ask for your
thoughts on this matter?
MR. YAMADA: Technically, well, if I understand your question correctly, there was nothing
that ever came from the Council. There were outside parties that suggested it. But,
you know, basically, we don't, you know, I'm not here to impose myself on you. You
know, I'm here to give you as much information as you think you need and, you
know, the Administration wants to reiterate I'm not here to tell you what to do, you
know, because we really respect home rule.
But, you know, basically, I was never directly approached to, you know, respond to
the Council directly.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, let me just say I appreciate you being here first
of all, and I think it would have been helpful if at least the Water Department had
contacted you to, you know, I guess share your thoughts on this whole H'poko issue
because, you know, maybe there's some misinformation going on, we don't know.
But it's important that we hear from people that are involved in the science of water
itself. So I'm just, I'm just asking you that question so apparently from—so nobody
from the County, as far as departments, ever contacted you for your input?
MR. YAMADA: Well, not to, not to appear at the Council; but, obviously, they've been
talking to us a lot about what, what they can or might, or, you know, we hear oodles
of incredible options. And, you know, Maui County is, is notably famous over the
years for doing that kind of stuff.
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But, you know, the reality is that we, we're well aware of the situation. But we're
basically, for those of you who don't know, we're basically the "water cops," for a lack
of better term. We ensure that they meet standards or, you know, they're in trouble.
We enforce the Safe Drinking Water Act in the State.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Could you provide us in writing your, your assessment of the
wells, as well, your--I guess in relation to your statements here today.
MR. YAMADA: You bet. I apologize. You know, if you had asked me yesterday that I was
going to be here this morning, I would have give you a smirk; but, you know, I'm here.
But it's, but it's my pleasure.
I mean, you know, this, don't get me wrong, this is our job. You know, it's very
important that people understand. They have questions; we want to answer them.
Science doesn't have all the answers. Regulators don't have all the answers.
And, you know, if we can help facilitate a compromise, you know, a meeting of the
minds, you know, we see, we see a role. We can, you know, we're willing to help.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. It's good to know.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Thank, thank you, Mr. Yamada, for being here this morning.
Couple of questions. You know, you mentioned Mililani as one of the wells in the
State that have the same chemicals that H'poko wells have. I know there's others
within the State, as well as here, here on Maui.
Has the Department of Health close down any of these wells that you know of?
MR. YAMADA: Are you speaking to the ones with granulated activated carbon treatment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Any of the wells that had DCPB [sic] treated.
MR. YAMADA: To date, no. We, we have shut down wells that have had DBCP that didn't
have treatment. Is, is that--I don't want to try confuse you, you know.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. So with treatment, okay, you mentioned Mililani
which is a good example. And, and when you say that the Mililani people needed to
feel comfortable, can you expound on that? Did you have any committee meet-community meetings in regards to the use of the, the well for consumer consumption
on the water?
MR. YAMADA: Let me preface that. You know, to be honest, even though I have a lot of
white hair, I was not there at the time. But, basically, when the DBCP scare really
came up, it was unregulated. Okay. So that really heightened people's concern.
Nobody was quite sure what level was safe. And, you know, Department of Health
actually contracted a, a well-known toxicologist to help, you know, set the so-called
Maximum Contaminant Level because the Feds hadn't.
But what happens over the years is that after they, well, during the time, what I
understood, the Honolulu Board of Water Supply provided alternative water supplies.
Unfortunately, it wasn't water piped in, but they provided mobile tankers to provide
people with water.
But they rushed to put in the treatment. And, you know, with proper verification
subsequent to that, people gradually started to think less about it and, you know, felt
safer by default. You know, I'm saying that by default. You know, it's not like there
were official polls to say, "Do you like your water?" At the same time, the bottled
water industry really tried to take advantage of the situation, too, somewhat
unscrupulously in some terms.
But, you know, but, basically, for better or for worse, people have taken their water
for granted, like most people do. You know, they assume it's safe. And, you know,
that's why we have a heavy burden on our shoulders because we need to make sure
that is the case.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Well, one more question. You know, when
the water is treated for any chemicals that was in the water, when the water is
treated, can you detect any chemicals that are left in the water?
MR. YAMADA: Are you, okay, let's, let's use for example. If, if you're talking about, let, let's
say we're talking about DBCP, okay. There are times, unfortunately, in, in rare
occasions where we can see detections. But, by and large, those are very, very rare.
You know, most, most water utilities are very conservative by nature. You know, you
don't strive to push the barrier and exceed MCLs because what can I say? It's, the
primary punishment is public ridicule. You have to public notice. You know, that's
not a really good thing to advertise to the public that I provided you water that wasn't
in compliance.
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Some people may think that's petty. But you know what? It is a strong deterrent. I

mean it just--it would be like a restaurant saying that, you know, last week all of the
customers had food poisoning. I mean, you know, it's not something you like to do.
And the, the same motivation exists for water utilities. Most of them are very
conscientious. They don't let it even get that close.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further questions for Mr. Yamada? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Since you are here to share your expertise, I guess I might, might as well take
advantage of that.
You're aware, Mr. Yamada, of the bacteria problem in the Upcountry water system,
or are you?
MR. YAMADA: Past tense or present?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Present--present and past tense. Are you aware of the
bacteria problem?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson. Ms. Anderson, if I may interject at this point. At this
point, the Chair will prefer just questions on the testimony. I believe Mr. Yamada
intends to be here as we go through our business portion of the meeting and, at that
time, the Chair will be happy, if there's no objections by the Members, to allow other
questions outside of the testimony that you may have for Mr. Yamada when the item
does come up before the body. So if, at this point, we can just get through the
testimony portion, the Chair would appreciate the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This is related to his testimony, Mr. Chair, and I'll reword
it.
We have been told that because the Hamakuapoko wells have not been used regular
over the years, that there's likely to be a high bacteria count in the wells currently. If
they were to begin pumping them, how, how much time would be necessary to flush
the wells of the bacteria prior to sending it Upcountry?
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MR. YAMADA: Normal practice, if there is such a thing, is people do flush their wells.
Water does stagnate. But we don't regulate that. In other words, it's at the water
utilities discretion.
In the case of Hamakuapoko where you have carbon treatment, you don't want to
send stagnant water through because what will happen, instead of just removing the
target contaminants, the chemical contaminants, you could probably cog--clog it out
with unnecessary bacteria. So normally you would flush the waste. But how long?
That, that's, that's really their call.
But, you know, the facility, what we're told, now has its own disinfection capabilities
which it didn't before. We have not been able to confirm that just yet.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're aware that there is a wellhead protection zone
around the wells in the Hamakuapoko wells and—are you aware of that?
MR. YAMADA: Well, not exactly. You know, I'm, I'm not sure what that means. I mean it's
in the middle of a pineapple field, so.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're not sure of what the wellhead protection zone is?
MR. YAMADA: Well, is that not a, a Department of Water Supply designation of some sort?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's a DOH designation, Mr. Yamada.
MR. YAMADA: Actually, we have a wellhead protection program, but it is for the water
utilities to implement, not, not us. In other words, the utilities or the Counties protect
their sources. That, that's what I mean. It's, you know, in terms of.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, my question basically is leading up to a Federal
regulation for the requirement of a source water assessment program under the
Clean Water Act, which DOH implements at the State level. And are you aware, and
which also requires that unregulated contaminants, and those are those
contaminants that may be used by agricultural operations around a well that have not
yet been assessed by the EPA and they are, therefore, not yet regulated; but, yet,
the water source assessment program by EPA, which your department implements at
the State level, requires that those unregulated contaminants be disclosed? Are you
aware of what the unregulated contaminants are in the wellhead protection zone
around these wells?
MR. YAMADA: Personally, I'm not.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's unfortunate. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson, do you still have a question for Mr. Yamada?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No. No, it was asked.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further questions for Mr. Yamada?
Mr. Yamada, thank you very much.
MR. YAMADA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Warren Watanabe, testifying on Bill 51; followed by Harold H.
Keyser.
MR. WARREN WATANABE, PRESIDENT, MAUI COUNTY FARM BUREAU [testifying on
Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the County Council.
My name is Warren Watanabe, President of the Maui County Farm Bureau.
The Maui County Farm Bureau appreciates this opportunity to provide comments on
this matter so critical to our farm and ranch families. In recognition of the current
drought situation facing us, and a need to carefully evaluate sound scientific
information, we respectfully urge the Council to defer this issue at this time.
All available water is needed because frequent drought conditions on Maui
The State Commission on Water Resource Manament--Management, excuse me,
maintains a Drought Monitor website. I have attached a page from this website to my
testimony, citing the history of drought in Hawaii. Since the early 1900s, there have
been sixteen serious drought events; nine have involved Maui. Six out the past ten
years on Maui have been categorized as drought years. During the last drought, our
cattle industry alone suffered over $9 million of loss. Today, again, we are facing a
serious drought and we have requested the Chairman of the Hawaii Department of
Agriculture to begin the process of, of an Emergency Declaration for Drought on Maui
to be approved by the Secretary of Interior. The matter is urgent. As we speak,
farmers are having to make serious decisions about whether to continue planting,
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ranchers are concerned about keeping their animals alive and whether they should
even consider to import feed for livestock that may die from the lack of water by the
time the feed arrives. Even HC&S currently cannot plant nearly 1,000 acres due to
the lack of water.
These facts underscore the lack of adequate water resources on Maui. All water
resources must continue to be available to provide, safe, affordable, and reliable
water for everyone.

Safety
Today's decision on the, on the use of the Hook() wells will have long-range
implications for the people of Maui. Please do not allow the perception that this water
is unsafe influence your good judgment. Although we are not the experts, we
understand from those who are that the current treatment, H'poko water meets EPA
and State standards and is safe to drink. In fact, similar water is being consumed
daily by people across Hawaii. We strongly urge the Council to carefully consider
information provided by the State Department of Health regarding safety standards
and treatment reliability.

No current alternatives
Incorporating the H'poko water into the current drinking water system allows the
Department to maximize the amount of water available to Upcountry residents,
farmers, and ranchers. Please remember that until the Upcountry dual line is
complete, farmers and ranchers depend on the drinking water system for their
irrigation needs.
Someone had suggested delivering the H'poko water to the ditch for use in irrigation
and instead using the existing untreated ditch water for drinking water. It is our
understanding that this is not workable. The ditch water must be treated before it can
be used as drinking water, but the treatment plant is already operating at capacity.
You know, I, I just want to make couple more points, points for the, that we want the
Farm Bureau to, for the Council to recognize:
1.

That H'poko water, well water meets the stringent drinking water safety
standards of the EPA and the State Department of Health using proven and
reliable treatment technology; and

2.

Because of the lack of adequate rainfall leading to the frequent drought
conditions on Maui, all water resources must be kept available.

Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe.

Questions for Mr. Watanabe? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Warren, during your testimony on the first page, you
talked about the Declaration of Drought of being approved by the Secretary of the
Interior. Do you know about how long this actual process takes before you'll know
back?
MR. WATANABE: Well, my understanding is we're going to have to verify some data first.
First of all, there is the requirement that there's going to be a 30 percent loss on any,
on any one commodity. The request goes to the--Sandy Kunimoto, Department of
Ag Chair, who will then make the request to our Governor, and it will be the Governor
that makes the request to the Department of Interior.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And, and that's, I'm assuming, going to take
several-MR. WATANABE: Several months.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --months.
MR. WATANABE: Right. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Now, we're coming into the rainy period and you
guys are, I guess, trying to figure out whether you're going to plant or not plant, which
is also in your testimony. Will you have the data available that you need to verify of
this 30 percent crop loss? Or is that something you're going to have to wait on?
Because if you don't put the crop in the ground, is that also considered a loss for
farming?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think for, I mean for agriculture, I mean, again, it doesn't matter
what crops are, I mean HC&S is season planting for 1,000 acres. I mean that's a
start. I've heard some of the livestock guys, their cattle is starting, is, is, I guess
they're going to market at less weight.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But, but with regard to the actual, I guess, verification or
establishment of the criteria in order to apply for a drought emergency, does that
specifically mean that the crops that are already in the ground have to be placed at
risk, or does it mean that because you have insufficient supply of water or the
potential of it, that, that would lead to the drought emergency?
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MR. WATANABE: Well, I mean I think for us in the farming, we want to speed up the
process as much as possible so you would be looking at what you've already got
planted in the ground. Say the Water Department puts a mandatory restriction next
week, I mean if, to me, a normal farmer, a vegetable farmer, you are planting your
crop every week to satisfy your market demand and, and to maintain your
consistency. So right off, you would make a decision whether you will even drop
seed for your next crop which will probably come out in two or three months from
now.
So, I mean it is, I guess you would go with what the most current impact you would
receive.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: My questions will be related coming from an economic point
of view. This attachment you provided to us from the 2000 to 2002 drought, it
mentions here, "Statewide cattle losses alone projected at 9 million," from that, the
drought that occurred during that time.
In terms of the amount of farmers, ranchers, just right in the Upcountry area, do you
have those figures how much people would be impacted by the legislation we're
considering and any potential losses? And would a drought, if a drought is imminent,
I would presume that residents are going to be facing paying higher prices for
produce. And, of course, we all want to buy local Maui-made products. So what are
we looking at potentially economically? If you could give us your thoughts on that.
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think the economic impact, I think, you know, again is the County
has to decide how much you want to support local agriculture because lot of the
farmers I would say are on the brink. You know, and, you know, I don't want to say,
you know, say that, you know, ag is in trouble. But last year in the Upcountry area,
we lost five farmers who went out of business. And if the trend continues, you know,
we won't have any ag. Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you. Oh, go ahead.
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MR. WATANABE: No, just to continue. You know, we have one of the major crops we're
trying to have Upcountry is protea which is a very water-efficient crop. And, you
know, I know they utilize drip irrigation. But, you know, when we get into a severe
drought, they lose their plants be--for lack of water although it is quite drought
tolerant. And to get back that, that crop into production, it will, it will, you know, they'll
have to, if the plant dies, they'll have to replant. It will take another, well, year and a
half before they take full production again.
So they would--I think those are the kind of losses and impacts that the ag
community is really concerned about.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And have you had any opportunity to network with the
folks from Ulupalakua Ranch, Haleakala Ranch. You know, I haven't heard their
concerns yet but, you know, with your ace leadership on the Farm Bureau, have you
heard from them as well with regards to this legislation?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think for them, again, it's even more critical because, again, you
know, you gotta provide your livestock with water. I mean plants, you can curtail it
and you can make that adjustments. I think for the livestock industry, it's, it's that
much more difficult to manage.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for Mr. Watanabe? Ms. Anderson,
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Watanabe, are you aware--and this has been
verified to the Committee--that the H'poko water has not been used for drought
emergency purposes for several years?
MR. WATANABE: Well, I think it depends on how serious the drought is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just asking if you're aware of that.
MR. WATANABE: Urn-hum.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It hasn't been used for several years.
MR. WATANABE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So what would you attribute the five businesses that you
said went out of business last year?
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MR. WATANABE: Well, again, you know, if he—I mean it's a broad spectrum of reasons
why they gave up, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But it was not.
MR. WATANABE: But, but--no. But, but the problem is, again, in a drought situation when
a farmer has to curtail his planting or whatever to make adjustments, it does affect his
bottom line.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. I'm just ask you since the water has not been used
from H'poko for at least three years, what would you attribute to the five businesses
that you just cited going out of business last year?
MR. WATANABE: Well, but we still had drought, serious dry situations. And farmers
voluntarily, because they are not going to put in the investment of taking a crop two
to three months from now not knowing what kind of yield they're going to get,
knowing what the market conditions are, they're not going to risk it because this is,
farming right now is a lot different than when, when my parents were. I mean .. .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You . . . answer the question, please.
MR. WATANABE: No. I'm saying they cannot afford to not get some return from each
planting that they make. And the, again, you cannot grow it without adequate water.
If you're, even if you reduce the amount of water, your quality goes down. For
onions, for existence, if it's in it's bulbing stage, you don't provide it adequate
water .. .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Watanabe, why did the businesses go out of
business?
MR. WATANABE: What I, what I'm trying to say the, the . . . the, the fact that the water
situation is not reliable, it does have an impact; and that is one of the, it is one of the
reasons they may have gone out of business.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You also say that in your testimony that the ditch water,
it's, that, that "ditch water for use in irrigation instead of the existing untreated ditch
water is not workable, and that the ditch water must be treated before it can be used
as drinking water but the treatment is already operating at capacity; it could not treat
the additional 1.5 million gallons of ditch water necessary to replace the H'poko well
water."
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I find that curious because the treatment plant would not be working at capacity if
there was a drought situation, so it certainly could take on an additional 1.5 million
gallons a day.
MR. WATANABE: I mean what I've had in my testimony is my understanding and, you
know, I'm not going to answer where I mean I not an expert on. I mean this is what
I've been told.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I've spent a lot of time on this issue and the
Council as a whole has, and I'm just trying to clarify misinformation. So, you know,
the water would be treated that goes into the ditch, and the water coming from
Waiola Ditch would then be treated in the, in the Waiola, in the Kamaole Treatment
Plant. So, and if, if there's a drought situation that the plant certainly is not going to
be working at capacity, so there would be more than enough capac—or room for them
to treat that water. I just want to clarify that for you.
MR. WATANABE: Okay. Thank you.
I, I just want to say I'm only here to assure that the agricultural industry gets the water
that it needs.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: We appreciate that and we have no intention of
shortchanging the agricultural community. We have thoroughly investigated the
alternatives, and they are available, confirmed by the Director of Water Supply.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Watanabe?
Thank you very much.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Harold H. Keyser, testifying on Bill No. 51; followed by
Todd W. Steele.
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MR. HAROLD KEYSER, MAUI COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR, COLLEGE OF TROPICAL
AGRICULTURE AND HUMAN RESOURCES, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII AT MANOA
ftestifyind on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is Harold Keyser, and I'm speaking this morning as a representative of the
College of Tropical Agriculture,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Dr., Dr. Keyser, excuse me. If you can just raise your microphone a little
better so we can hear you clearly. Thank you.
MR. KEYSER: Thank you,
I'm representing the College of Tropical Agriculture this morning, and I have passed
out some testimony and I'm going to condense significantly that testimony because a
lot of it has been covered by Paul Singleton regarding the, the College's use and
filtration of water when we had the H'poko East Maui high school site for twenty-five
years.
But I would like to say that two weeks ago, I shared with you my interpretation of the
publicly available data regarding the water quality at the H'poko wells, and which
shows clearly that the GAC filters indeed remove the organic residues to
non-detectable levels.
In addition, the nitrate levels have never, which are not removed by the filters, have
never exceeded Federal or State limits which are applied to all wells. And this
evidence, to me, justifies continued use of treated water as a safe and valuable
resource for use at least during times of drought emergency.
Paul mentioned to NifTAL to overcome this with simple proven technology which
allowed our continued operations there for many years.
Also, I won't go into great detail 'cause Warren mentioned it; but, earlier this week,
Warren and I are both members of the Maui County Emergency Board and we met to
discuss with other Federal and State agencies the status of drought in the County. I,
I am not sure if Warren also provided it, but I, I've given you their website which
shows that almost all of the State of Hawaii is currently classified as "Abnormally
Dry," and on, in Maui County, you see that the isthmus in parts of Upcountry are
currently classified as in a state of "Moderate Drought." And that's some of the
issues that we were discussing at that meeting in terms of collecting and verifying
data that would have to be submitted for drought crop and animal emergency relief.
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Given the safety of the treated water at the H'poko wells, it could be used especially
for our Upcountry agriculture during times of drought. Right now, Upcountry is using
approximately 10 million gallons a day and at, at one point, 5 million gallons coming
out of the H'poko wells. This is about 15 percent, which is certainly an important
amount during an emergency.
So I, I, and I, I'd also reiterate what Warren said. The farmers Upcountry, diversified
ag farmers throughout the County face continuously challenges, and adding
something like this could drive them out of business and lead to even more
development.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Keyser.
Questions for our testifier this morning?
Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Todd W. Steele, testifying on committee, Committee Report
No. 06-110; followed by Stella Rivers.
MR. TODD STEELE (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Good morning, Chairperson Hokama and Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. STEELE: My name is Todd Steele. I live in the Kahua Subdivision, West Maui in
Lahaina. I'm here to speak out on, on, as an opposition force against PC-16. I have
some questions and, and some thoughts.
We came here a few weeks ago and Mrs. Charmaine Tavares, who was the Chair at
that time, said that we need to address this bill. It's been floating for quite some time.
It's been modified and rehashed, and reworded, and picked up and carried and
shuffled here and shuffled there; and she suggested that you folks push it through to
the Planning Commission.

One of, the draft that she sent out to everybody immediately following for controlling
fowl in residential areas stipulates that the Humane Society will be dealing with this
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aspect. Would that, would that imply that they have the authority to come in and
seize our fowl? Can they enter our, enter our premises without—at any time even
though we're not home? These are things that I just need to know.
If you take away the fowl from the people in the residential areas, has anybody done
an impact statement or looked at how many jobs would be lost from the feed stores?
Have you guys thought about this? There's three large feed stores here on Maui that
empty [sic] somewhere about—employ somewhere about thirty people. Have you
folks looked at that?
Once you take away this aspect of our lifestyle, what's going to happen, I mean to the
people who, who grow roosters? I really don't know what I, I, I'll be doing with my
time, but chickens is what I do. To limit what I have my in yard is, is fine and dandy.
There's, when Dain wrote this bill, he pointed out that Kauai has a limitation on
number on fowl; Oahu has a limitation of number on fowl.
Today, Mrs. Anderson pointed out that we are not Oahu, we are Maui and we have
different options. Charmaine said we need to address this bill; it needs to be dealt
with once and for all.
I came back and I dug through the, there's a big stack of files in, in the room there,
and I pulled up something here and this might give you folks some insight. And this
is from The Honolulu Advertiser, and it says, "Council puts off ban on roosters. An
attempt to ban roosters from the Pearl City to Hawaii Kai, got held up in the County,"
excuse me, "in the City Council's Zoning Committee yesterday after more than a
dozen rooster owners showed up in opposition to this bill.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me one second, Mr. Steele.
You're wearing my patience thin regarding to cell phones, so turn it off or leave these
chambers.
I'm sorry, Mr. Steele. Please continue.
MR. STEELE: My time is running out, but I, let me read to you and I'll summarize this real
quick: "An attempt to ban roosters from the Pearl City and Hawaii Kai area got held
up in the City Council Zoning Committee yesterday after more than a dozen rooster
owners showed up"--in op—"to oppose the bill. The measure was deferred
indefinitely while animal rights organization and game fowl breeders try to resolve the
problem"--education roosters--"educating rooster owners."

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 39

We're here today to offer us, the people that have showed up week in and week out
to try and prevent this bill from passing. If you folks have a complaint, forward it to
me, Alton, or Mr. Weaver, and let us see if we can deal with this issue.
If you guys make a law banning roosters and, and the fowl in residential areas, it's
not going to change it. It will never revert back to the way it was. To my knowledge,
the only time in modern history anything has ever gone to law and come back is
prohibition.
And I had one more question and I know my three minutes is up,
There was also something in here addressed to Mr. Carroll. Mr. Carroll, this is just
for your information--this is on file. It says: "Mr. Carroll, this is just for your
information for your rooster file. Are the rest of the people on the Council aware that
you have a personal vested interest in this with, with the dispute between you and
your neighbor? Are they aware of this? Because you, your neighbor seems to think
that it is a personal issue and that's why your involvement in this has become so
adamant."
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Steele.
Any questions for Mr. Steele, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Steele, thank you for being here.
I just want to clarify the process here so that you, you're aware of why this is on the
agenda today. It's only to transmit the bill to the Planning Commission for their
review. And though we appreciate you being here and giving us--sharing your
thoughts with us, please make sure that you contact the Planning Department so that
they can let you know when this bill comes up at the Planning Commission for their
review. Because the process, anytime we pass a bill that has to do with land use, it
has to go to the Planning Commissions for their review and comments; and then it
comes back to the Council, and then the Council takes it up for deliberation. So
we're not even close yet to hearing this bill at the Council level.
MR. STEELE: Is that to say that you've already made up your mind and you guys-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, sir.
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MR. STEELE: --are going to advance this to the Planning Commission?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, sir.
We have not deliberated the bill in the Council Committee yet at all.
MR. STEELE: Can you folks today postpone this indefinitely as it was done on Oahu?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sir, the bill is being transmitted to the Planning
Commission.
MR. STEELE: Why?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Because by law, we have to allow the Planning
Commissions to review the bill and have hearings so you can come and talk to them
about your concerns; and then the Planning Commission will send all of the
comments, the minutes from their meetings, all of the concerns that are brought up at
the Planning Commission will come back to the Council, and then the Council's
Committee will take it up and, and discuss it.
MR. STEELE: Are you folks, are you nine people, our elected officials, are you the people
that are going to vote today whether this bill advances to the Planning Commission or
not? Yes or no? Yes or no?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, the process is.
MR. STEELE: So, ultimately, it falls to you, the nine people that we voted for. You, today,
can stop this.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Sir, sending it to the Planning Commission does not
mean that any of the Councilmembers support the bill or don't support the bill. It's
just the process that we have to go through to get the bill heard.
MR. STEELE: In its presence-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. STEELE: --present form, it's inadequate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me. I think the comment, that point you wanted to make,
Ms. Anderson, has been made.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for Mr. Steele?
Mr. Steele, thank you very much for your thoughts this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Stella Rivers, testifying on Bill No. 51; followed by Frank
Domingo.
MS. STELLA RIVERS [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:

Hi. My name is Stella Rivers, and I come here as a teacher and a mother and a
businesswoman. I've lived on Maui in Keokea and Pala for twenty-five years and
have three grown children.
I really want to thank all the Councilmembers and the Water Resource Committee for
working so hard on this issue. I think citizens and potential voters have really been
paying attention, particularly to the Councilmembers who are running for Mayor, in
passing this resolution unanimously. And I would urge the Mayor that we have right
now to really pay attention to his Council and the citizens who are the voters.
And when I read Michelle Anderson's article about how the, the chemicals that are
going to be re--released in this well system that might go online could atrophy testes.
And I've been living on the North Shore, and I want to say I, I kine a, I have two sons
who are pro surfers. And our best surfers are all, all living on that North Shore,
including Laird Hamilton and Dave Kalama. And I want to say let's keep these testes
real healthy. Ditto for the farmers who are growing our food on the island.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Ms. Rivers, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Frank Domingo, testifying on Bill No. 51; followed by Martin
Nunez III.
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MR. FRANK DOMINGO [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Chairman Hokama, Members of the Council, should I say good morning.
I'm here to ask you, we've testified for over a year. We presented you with the
testimony of the people in East Maui district. They have voiced their opinion and
100 percent, and you Councilmen have listened to the first one that they voted on.
And, as I said, the issue here is not anything about drought or all the expertise that I
think the Mayor had said that he was going to bring a lot of experts, in his interview
over the radio or TV, to tell about the chemicals and all that. But that's good, that's
good.
But they haven't attended the meetings, so they don't fully realize the work that has
been done by our Water Committee, and so I say to do this. The people have
spoken and they have mandated that you vote for this resolution and get that well
capped and closed. Any other things that might be presented to you from Mililani or
all over the islands doesn't reflect on what the people of East Maui district had said.
We want you to close that well, and we don't want to come here again and ask you to
continue this thing as the people are asking. We've done enough already.
Mr. Karpovich has done his duty as to getting all the information. Michelle Anderson
and all you Committee members have listened real closely. The people of East Maui
district have spoken and they have asked you, not asked, but they've told you that
you vote for the resolution.
And I, I don't think that we should go through any more of this because the
Committee, under Michelle Anderson, has done a wonderful job. And I think you
Supervi--or, I forget, Councilmens, that you must open your ears and open your eyes,
and look at this water head for the people of East Maui district, as well as Maui
County.
And, so, I'm asking you again that you present a 100 percent vote on this resolution
so that the people in the East Maui district know that you as lawmakers are listening,
because one isn't--but all nine, I believe, is listening. So I cannot tell you how to vote,
but if you listen closely, the people have said it.
So I thank you and, yes, before I say anything else, I want to thank Michelle and your
Committee, and Council and Riki, and I thank you all for making sure that the people
of East Maui district, that you listen to them
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Domingo.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 43

MR. DOMINGO: Yes. Thank you very much, Riki, and to all of you. Congratulations,
Michelle and the rest of the Council. One hundred percent, that's all I ask.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Domingo, we have a question for you.
MR. DOMINGO: Oh, go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Domingo, thank you for your persistent attendance. We appreciate it. You have
come to every meeting we've had on this beginning last year or actually in January of
this year in Pala.
But I just want to clarify a statement that you made. Bill 51--and the reason I want to
do this is there is a lot of misinformation out there regarding this bill, and you made a
statement that you wanted the Council to cap the well. Bill 51 does not cap the well.
The, the well--Bill 51 only prohibits its use for human consumption. The water will still
be available for agricultural uses should it be needed.
MR. DOMINGO: Yes. I think I, I didn't say--my mistake was to say "cap." That is
something that you will have to decide.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, well, that, that's not part of our bill. It has nothing
to do with capping-MR. DOMINGO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --the well.
MR. DOMINGO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. DOMINGO: And I thank you very much for asking that question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Domingo?
Thank you very much for your testimony-MR. DOMINGO: Oh, you're nice people.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --this morning.
MR. DOMINGO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk, announce the next testifier and after this person, the Council
will take a morning recess. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Martin Nunez, III, testifying on corn--Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. MARTIN NUNEZ, Ill (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Councilmembers.
I'd like, once again, my name is Martin Nunez.
I had a whole bunch of information to share with you this morning. I have also looked
through public record. I want to have to know that right now being that what was just
submitted with the information about the process that, that we're gonna go through.
What did come up ultimately is that you can terminate and end this today. And I'm
asking you to vote that way if you could. If you could, please, there is a--it seems like
if there is, it being an election year, next term that there's going to be some different
members and different chairs, and they're just going to have to go through a whole, a
whole bunch of information. And they're going to have, we're going to have to get
them knowledgeable about the situation again. And I'm not here to pick on special
interest or anything like that, none of that sort.
So I just want to inform you. Like I said, I've gone through, through some public
record, and I'm here to speak against what some of the complaints are about the
public record, being that some of the complaints and some of the most consistent
complaints, they were complaining from ag land; and I think, unless I'm, I could be
wrong. I don't--I could stand corrected, but I don't think . .. being that that's an
agricultural area.
There is an individual in Lahaina, Honokowai . . . and he's a, I read some clippings
from the, the, the complaints on The Maui News and he's a self-admitted animal
rights activist. I just think that I have a problem with that being that all of a sudden
him saying that, I think he has special interest in that already.
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And if it goes, if it does go to the Planning Commission, I, I wish that it wouldn't. I'm
asking you not to because that way, we could just end this and people are coming
here ex, ex, with expending their time, risking their livelihoods. People have to work
and, and I hope, you know, I do appreciate you allowing me to speak and giving me
my time.
I appreciate, Mr. Chair, your patience with the cell phones. And I hope that we could
end this today with your votes. I'd appreciate it, and I wish you the best. Thank you
for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Mr. Nunez.
Questions for Mr. Nunez, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony_
MR. NUNEZ: Thank you. Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, Council will be in recess till ten fifty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:38 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:00 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of 15 September 2006 shall return to order.
Members, we are currently under receiving public testimony on items agendized for
today's meeting.
Mr. Clerk, please call our next testifier.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Ginny Parsons, testifying on Bill No. 51; followed by Dale
Parsons.
MS. GINNY PARSONS [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers.
Wow, we're back here again. And this time, I'm going to open up with--and I didn't
want to have to do this, I was hoping Mr. Victorino would be here in person. But I
believe you received a letter yesterday from Michael Victorino who's the Chair of our
Board of Water Supply. And he cites: "The Board of Water Supply kindly" re, kindly
"request the", the County, "Maui County Council to defer."
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I'm sorry, but we did not discuss this at our Board meeting. The Board did not kindly
request. Mr. Victorino took this upon himself to write this letter. And I'm really--I
called him yesterday. I've asked him to send a letter out to everyone concerned and
the Board Members and apologize; and I had asked him to be here to testify. So I
wanted to get that out of the way first.
And it looks like to me when I see all of this, this is like a chess game. You know,
Pookela well is not online yet. And you have to ask yourselves why isn't it online
when you have a drought? Okay, and, and if it's incompetence, then that needs to
come forward. If they built the wrong kind of pump, is there an emergency measure
that we can use to get that in? My understanding is we can bring the contractor's
pump back anytime we want to and put that in. So if we have a drought, but, from,
from Pookela, we can put that in.
So I, when the, the H'poko wells coming online, it, it's, when you call a drought
Upcountry, when you make it mandatory, you start pumping H'poko back up into the
Upcountry area. That's the reason for it.
And today, I picked up the agenda for the Board of Water Supply meeting next week
and guess who's coming to dinner? The Mayor is coming at ten-thirty to talk to the
Board about calling an emergency drought. I mean he must be a psychic. He knows
what the weather is going to be, to be between now and then. He needs this drought
so bad, and let's call it the way it is, folks. We need H'poko wells online for a reason.
We have development in Central Valley that has to have water supply. Let's get
honest about this. You've got Spencer Homes that are built out here already and
they have no water supply. You have a promise that was made per Sterling Kim that
he has water that could come from the H'poko, too. There were promises that can't
be kept because this water is not fit for consumption, to our knowledge at this point.
And until, until there is some adequate testing above and beyond minimum
standards, you can't ask the people of Upcountry to take that water, nor can you take
it and put it into Central Valley.
And think about this for a minute. The whole County uses 82 percent of the surface
water use by the entire State. Nobody has done testing to tell you what a
contaminated well, the, even the residue amounts of a contaminated well will do with
a surface water system. Nobody's done any stud--studies. There's no tabletop that's
been done. So you can't just say, "Okay. We're going to continue to use it for
potable use."
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I want to make one more point. I've worked on the Water Oversight Committee for

the last four or five years. And when the grant came in three years ago, we formed a,
an actual committee. We've done some in-house testing, and we've talked to
residents. And I'll tell you in the Haiku area we have clusters of people who are very,
very ill. And I don't know whether it's because we pumped H'poko up there during
the, that phosphate fiasco or not, but I don't want to take that chance again.
So I urge you, pass Bill 51. Like I said before, you can amend it later if you need to.
You can repeal it after you've gotten some qualified testing if you want to. But right
now, let's not, let's not be in the middle of this chess game where Pookela well isn't
online, it's not going to be online until December, I've got from now to December to
maybe get Po'o--get H'poko pumping. Don't get in the middle of this.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Parsons.
Members, questions for Ms. Parsons this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you, Ms. Parsons, for being here.
As a member of the Board of Water Supply, were you ever notified prior to
Mr. Victorino writing this letter on behalf of the Board of Water Supply? Or were you
notified after the letter was written by Mr, Victorino? By--I mean did he contact you at
all in regards to this letter?
MS. PARSONS: No. He, he never contacted me. And I called our Board secretary
yesterday, asked her to fax me over a copy of the letter when I learned that it was
mailed out, which that bothers me, too. A lot of our correspondence is e-mailed. I
mean especially when it's immediate correspondence, it's on an e-mail. Who, who
advised her to put it in the mail so we wouldn't it until--and most of our Board
members I'm sure haven't seen this yet. And they're probably, when they watch this,
are going to be, "Whoa, we got a letter?" They won't see it till Monday after the issue
is over with.
To me, you know, that's a game. You don't do that with public health, and don't be a
part of it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: To your knowledge, does Mr. Victorino have the
authority to talk on behalf of the Board members?
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MS. PARSONS: No. This would be--anytime that anyone would, would be making a
statement of the Board, it would be, have to be with full Board approval.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the letter re--refers to capping of the well. Do you
know where he got the idea that, that our bill will cap the well?
MS. PARSONS: I can tell you and, and, of course, it's hearsay, 'cause I spoke to him, but I
spoke to him directly about it. He was told by the farmers, and he said that there
were members here on the Council that didn't understand that it was gonna, that it
was gonna be cap--that it wasn't going to be capped.
'Cause I said, "Mike, did you read the bill?" "Well, no. I was called by the farmers. I
was called as an emergency." I said, "Mike, you have to read the bill. It doesn't say
anything at all about capping a well. It just says we're not going to use it for potable
use." That, and, and, that was another reason I was so upset--to write a letter and
not do your homework, you know, is unforgivable.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, I'm sorry misinformation is out there, Ms, Parsons;
and I'm sorry that this has happened because the farmers, Mr. Victorino, any of these
people could have read the bill, could have watched the meetings of the Water
Resource Committee and known that this information is all false.
MS. PARSONS: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions for Ms. Parsons, Members?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. PARSONS: Could I, could I make one more statement, too. I just want to make a.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you may not.
MS. PARSONS: Oh. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK; Dale Parsons, testifying on Bill 51; followed by Brian P.
Fernandez.
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MR. DALE PARSONS [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Aloha, Mr. Chair. Aloha, Councilmembers.
I'm Dale Parsons.
The Administration continues to insult our intelligence with condescending letters and
confusing statements regarding the use of H'poko wells. The rhetoric has apparently
cause confusion among citizens and Councilmembers alike, as Ginny mentioned.
The bill before you today on second and final reading states, quote: "Water from
Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2 and shall not provided for human consumption." That's
it. It doesn't cap the wells. It simply says we won't be drinking or bathing in H'poko
well water.
And, and, you know, it's interesting that the Mayor opposes that idea now because
back in March, he apparently agreed with it when he said he wasn't planning to use
the well water anyway. He wanted to swap the water to EMI for more surface water,
and he told The Maui News, and this is a quote, "The department was not planning to
use Hamakuapoko wells for domestic water." Well, what happened?
It's apparent, though, that he's promised developers more water than he's been able
to deliver, and he wants to make sure you don't put restrictions on an existing, albeit
contaminated source.
So he uses words like "drought" and "water shortage" and "$12 million." The well did
not cost $12 million. I don't know where that figure came from, and I don't know
whether a, a, a decimal point was misplaced there, but that well did not cost
$12 million.
But you know and I know that there could have been plenty of water Upcountry if the
Department had put Pookela well online three years ago--now almost four years ago.
Why they didn't do it is probably because of politics, incompetence, or most likely
both.
And speaking of incompetence, the Mayor has proposed putting together a panel of
experts to test the wells. Many people in the County will agree with me when I say,
based on their record of analyzing and, and, and ignoring the Upcountry itch, rash,
and bacteria bloom, and their recent reprimand by the EPA for the woefully
inadequate Boyle report done under the EPA lead testing and education grant, I don't
think we can trust them to do anything right.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 50

I hope you, as a Council, do the right thing for the citizens of Maui. If you're unsure,
it's always best to err on the side of caution. Pass the ordinance and prohibit the use
of H'poko wells for human consumption.
Now, the Mayor will probably make an end-run and have a drought emergency
declared so he can use the water anyway. But you will have made the courageous
and the correct de--decision for your constituents.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Parsons.
Members, questions for Mr. Parsons on his testimony to you this morning?
Having none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, of those individuals who signed up, who
submitted requests to testify before the meeting, Mr. Brian P. Fernandez is the last
individual.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Fernandez will be testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. BRIAN FERNANDEZ (testifying) on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Good morning, Mr. Hokama and Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. FERNANDEZ: My name is Brian Fernandez, and I've been raising roosters since
1988, along with my sons and my grandsons.
I've been coming to a, a few of these meetings. And every time we get one meeting,
the last time had two people for the bill and had like twenty of us against the bill; and
there's a lot more people against this bill that could fill this room two times. So, you
know, I, I guess it's not as big as a problem as it might be like people say it is.
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And I just hope that we get some Members on the Council that can help us on this
matter.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Fernandez.
Any questions, Members, for Mr. Fernandez this morning?
Thank you very much for your presence.
Mr. Clerk, I believe we're now starting with testimony for those that have signed up
after the meeting?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: That's correct, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. For those of you that will be coming forward from this point on,
the rules are basically the same, except you do not have an opportunity to speak for
a second time for an additional three minutes. So you have three minutes, and then
the red light will go on and the Chair will ask you to conclude. And I'm aware of how
much additional time you are taking of the Members. So please be aware of your
time that you have been allowed to present public testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: First person to tes—to testify is Eric H. Yamashige, testifying
on Bill No. 51; followed by Edward A. Smith.

MR. ERIC YAMASHIGE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY
[testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chair, Members.
Sorry, I was on the far side of the room.
My name is Eric Yamashige. I'm presently the Deputy Director of the Department of
Water Supply.
In spite of public perception that you come to the County or the government in
general to retire, it is quite the opposite. We have a real responsibility, and this I
found is very challenging.
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1 have the pleasure and the honor of working with dedicated and compassionate
people in the Water Department--they care. Generally, we hear complaints. But the
Deputy's office is right outside the customer service window, and I've had many
people stick their head in the office and express appreciation; and I have the joy of
going to that individual and thanking them personally. People care and take their job
seriously.
On the Hamakuapoko wells, essentially, you have two issues: organic contamination
and nitrates. DBCP, EDB, TCP, organics are result of agricultural activities.
Chemistry, yuk. 1, I never enjoyed it. But, in context, it's fascinating. Organics
removing organics. Granular activated carbon or charcoal from wood, coal, and, yes,
even coconut shells--trying to watch my time--has to be activated.
One gram of activated carbon has a surface area of a hundred square meters. I
grew up when it was feet and inches, so. That equates to one ounce of GAC has a
surface of a football field. One ounce, and there are forty thousand pounds of GAC
in the contactors. Whew.
I have some numbers that I'm sure you're all aware of. The actual levels in the, the
wells; the treated numbers; the Federal, State, and even in a lifetime expectancy of
the contaminants.
Nitrates--thirty seconds.
At a community meeting, the Board of Water Supply of Honolulu expressed their
policy where at 50 percent of the MCL, or 5 milligrams per liter, they initiate the
design of a nitrate removal facility. We didn't have that.
Following that meeting and public outcry, Director George and the Department made
that commitment to start the design.
I have more, but thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Yamashige, do you have your comments in written form that we are
able to.
MR. YAMASHIGE: I can prepare it more presentable. This is, pardon the phrase, chicken
scratch.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that.
Members, you have questions for Mr. Yamashige on what he was able to present?
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Yamashige, you gotta learn to talk faster.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Yes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, you, in your testimony regarding the use of
Hamakuapoko wells, I'm sorry you got cut off fimewise, but you were discussing the
use of it and, you know, the, the primary intent of the Department.
I know the whole issue of the drought Upcountry and using the water Upcountry for
drought has sort of overshadowed the actual purpose and intent, and that your
Department has gone forward with a 36-inch line and costing in excess of $5 million
to send this water to the Paia tank. Could, you know, as the Deputy Director of the
Water Department, can you tell us how less than a million gallons a day of water can
be flushed through a 36-inch line for health and safety reasons?
MR. YAMASHIGE: Yeah. Let, let me clarify that. It is my understanding that the waterline
from the H'poko wells down to the Paia tank is not 36 inches. I think it's only
about 12. The 36-inch line is from I think Baldwin Avenue out towards Paia or
Spreckelsville side. And I'm sorry, I'm, I probably should know that number.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah. I'm sorry, I'm sorry, too, Mr. Yamashige, because
it is a 36-inch line, and we discussed it in our Water Committee meeting this week, of
which you were in attendance. We have the contracts for the 36-inch line.
So as the Director, Deputy Director, do you know how the Department intends to
flush this line with only a million gallons of water in it?
MR. YAMASHIGE: If it's 36-inches, no. But I don't believe it's 36--and I'll go check.
Can I clarify or respond to some comments that were made earlier--short
clarifications?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No. You can only answer questions at this point.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Mr. Yamashige? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Yamashige.
One burning question that I have is, you know, with the passing of the bill on first
reading, then we have water advisories being sent out by the Department, and then
there's the issue of having the so-called scientific panel of experts and so forth, this
H'poko issue has been with us since the start of the year, and I know the
Administration went out and conducted the meeting out in Paia that had all the
exhibits and what have you. And then later on the Water Committee went out and
heard the community. Now, why has it taken so long--why have, has the
Administration or the Department waited now at what seems to be the eleventh hour
to say we need to have a panel of experts? Why wasn't the panel of experts brought
earlier to the Committee's attention? Can, can you--are you able to answer that?
Because I know, I know you're, you're not the decision maker on that; but from what
you know as the Deputy Director, can you tell us why only now and why not back in
March, May, June?
MR. YAMASHIGE: You're right. I, I don't know all the answers. You know, I, you probably
know that I've been here a little over a year.
Certainly, I think information has been provided by the Department. And what
happens is it becomes pretty clear that information from the Department is not, I
guess, being accepted.
I did ask for permission for me to come and speak today because, you're right, I don't
sit in the Water Resource meeting all the time; and I'm not able to always say what I
would like to say when I'm there. But I felt that I needed to come before you today.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And, and thank you for making the effort to be here in front
of us.
We earlier heard from the Department of Health, Mr. Yamada, coming down and
giving his thoughts, but he was told to come down by the Chairperson of the State
Department of, Department of Agriculture, with regards to this well matter,
So it, it, it's somewhat sad in that we're suddenly having communities pitted against
each other over this well issue. So what, what's the Department's plans, I guess, to,
well, you know, can you verify for sure that next, at next week's Board of Water
Supply meeting, the, is it the Department or is it just the Mayor that's going to come
to the Board to ask the Board to consider a, a drought--to call for a drought in the
Upcountry area?
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MR. YAMASHIGE: Certainly, there's drought condition. It's serious. You've seen stuff in
the paper, pictures in the paper.
You know, this is my first year, so I haven't had to go through one of these and it's
certainly challenging. We've been monitoring the weather since early summer, and
we've been pumping water up from the lower system up into the mid-level system
since June, okay, trying to keep the levels in the reservoirs at a reasonable level
where, you know, it allows us to treat water where we need to put it.
It's to a point where we're really running out of water on the upper system, and, and
that's what I think Warren was trying to say.
If we put water in the Wailoa Ditch, or actually it will be in the Hamakua Ditch after
our treatment plant, it goes out towards Kula Ag Park on, on the bottom side of
Upcountry. It doesn't get to the mid-level or Lower Kula system, and it's not going to
get to the Upper Kula system. The only sources of that water right now is treated
potable water.
You know, thank you for asking that. I'm sure you've seen pictures in the paper.
Kahakapao is at, you know, really low levels--have a picture of somebody wading in
the middle of it, you know, when it's normally 20-something feet deep.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: If I could stop you for a minute.
If Pookela well had been online like it was supposed to have been three/four years
ago, could we have adverted a situation like this?
MR. YAMASHIGE: It would certainly help.
You know, honestly, even if H'poko goes in, that's million and a half. If Piiholo dries
up--and Kahakapao dries up, Piiholo dries up, you know, you only got some water
coming in out of Wailoa Ditch. You know, Wailoa Ditch is seriously low at this point.
We may not have water to treat, and we may not have water to move through the
system.
And, you know, like a previous testifier said, we do have water wagons, you know,
probably not enough to spread out through the Upcountry area. But, you know, we're
going to do what we can to provide safe potable water. But it, it's serious.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, I'm afraid to ask more questions because the
more we dig, the more--you know, as, as the representative of the area I guess, I'm
in the unique position. I had to deal with the H'poko out in Paia, and now we're
dealing with a situation that affects my district as well as Councilmember Tavares'
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districts as well. And, again, this all stems to this H'poko well and Pookela not
coming in online.
So all I can say, it's somewhat unfortunate that, you know, we have the timing of this
water concerns or drought concerns and it coincides with that of the bill passing on
first reading, so.
But thank you, Mr. Yamashige, and welcome to the Water Department.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions for Mr. Yamashige? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
Mr. Yamashige, you, you spoke about transferring water from the Lower Kula system
to the Upper Kula system. That was an issue in the Boyle report and, actually, the
Department of Health found that the Boyle report did not answer that question
adequately in regards to pumping the water up to the Upper Kula system. Their
question is, "Does Boyle Engineering have a recommendation on how the . . . Maui
Department of Water Supply can continue to pump Lower Kula water into the Upper
Kula water system during the interim period before GAC units can be installed in a
switchover to free chlorine disinfection can be made?"
Would you like to respond to that question?
MR. YAMASHIGE: Certainly.

do my best,

The, the concern there is that the Upper Kula system is being treated by chloramines.
It's a mixture of free chlorine and ammonia. What happens is it doesn't react and
degrade like chlorine would with the organic carbons. And because of the length of
the system and the higher organic carbons in the upper system, chloramines is a, a,
a common used disinfection. lt, it's used in San Francisco because their water
comes from so far away.
In the Lower Kula system, the organic carbons in the water is less. There, we treat
with free chlorine. So when you mix chlorine and chloramine, you have this potential,
I wish I had a board, it's like a sinusoidal pattern. We have chlorine, free chlorine
here near the peak of that first curve. As you add chlorine to chloramine, you tend to
drive that, drive past that curve. We take great effort in monitoring to make sure that
we don't go past that crest because then you start coming down, and you're coming
down the disinfection curve to a point where you could bottom out where you would
have no disinfection because of that, that mixing.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 57

Yes, it is a concern when we put water from the lower system into the upper system,

but that chlorine residue is monitored very strictly. In fact, because, and you'll
probably get it shortly, because Kahakapao is so low, you know, we're going to have
to shut back or cut back further the water that we're con--we're treating at Olinda,
which means we're going to be pushing water up the hill.
And, you know, we've heard stuff about cost-benefit. And cost has kine a taken a
backseat because we're trying to provide water to the community. We're going to be
pumping that Lower Kula water into the Upper Kula system at a higher rate, and
we're going to have to switch from chloramine to chlorine, and that will be in a notice
that we're sending out to the public, but that will be done probably either I think it was
Sunday or earlier part of next week.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, in, in, in a review of the Boyle report from
DOH and EPA, they were very concerned with how the Department is handling this;
and, so would you have any objections to EPA coming and doing a peer review of
this report before you accept it as final?
MR. YAMASHIGE: You know the, understand what a peer review is. Peers . . .
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I understand. I'm just asking if you have any objection to
it.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Actually, a peer review has been done.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, not according to the EPA.
MR . YAMASHIGE: Yeah. The EPA.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So would you have any objection to them coming and
doing a, a review of the report?
MR. YAMASHIGE: Let, let me tell you the ramifications of doing a, a face-to-face peer
review that the Department of EPA wanted to do. Like, like I testified.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Yamashige, you know, we have to be fair to
everyone who testifies, and you just have to answer the question one--yes or no, or
whatever, but, you know, that's the question.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Okay. I don't think it's necessary.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, EPA does.
And my one last question is do you have any formal training in water treatment?
Formal-MR. YAMASHIGE: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: —formal education? You don't.
MR. YAMASHIGE: I'm a, I'm a Licensed Professional Engineer. I did graduate from the
University of Hawaii. Yeah, I had chemistry, but I didn't like it back then. I had some
water quality, you know, in beginning engineering--never liked it back then, but.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But you, you have no formal training in water treatment?
MR. YAMASHIGE: I have attended workshops by EPA and, anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any questions for Mr. Yamashige, Members?
Mr. Yamashige, thank you very much for your comments.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thank you very much.
And, and understand, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. YAMASHIGE: It's fortunate that I'm not the one running the system. We have much
better qualified people in the Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. YAMASHIGE: Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Edward A. Smith, testifying on Bill No. 51 and Committee
Report No. 06-110; followed by Lisa Undo.
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MR. EDWARD SMITH [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006) and Committee Report No. 06-1101:
Good morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SMITH: My name is Edward Smith from Pukalani with our Upcountry Oversight Water
Committee. I made copies for all you Council people. Did you get 'em? Yeah. What
I want you to, get across to you folks by this one copy of the Haleakala Times and my
rough handprinted message--thank you--that from all the professors and scientists
we have all over the world and testifying here in regard to the, our water, H'poko, it's
ironic. It's really ironic for the fact we all know what happened to the Upcountry
Pukalani swimming pool. This is the same water that our residents in the area
consume for drinking. That includes children, adults, senior citizens, and a lot of
that--a lot of people that have medical problems, kidney problems, etcetera.
This story in the newspaper was written by a employ--it's not written, but it was, it
states that a, a State employee with the Department of Health. It says that he would
be more than willing to take a shower and gargle with the water, the Upcountry
swimming pool. Well, that's fine, but that's not what our interest is. He has made no
statement as to whether he would be willing to drink it. He stated that it's not,
probably not enough chlorine in the system, which he feels that, that was a problem.
Again, I go back to the issue. That's the same water that we are drinking. Nobody
else . . . and he made no remarks that he would be willing to drink it. We, we are
forced to drink it. That's the only, only source we have. A lot of us cannot travel
down to the grocery store to buy bottled water. We were forced to drink this water
without realizing that it was, there was a high contamination problem. And, as we all
know, the County normally sends out a notice of these violations about two months
later after we spend a lot of time running back and forth to the doctors or to the
drugstore to flush your, to flush or look for guava trees so we can stop our diarrhea.
It's ridiculous. It's really ironic.
The State is avoiding, the State and the County has been avoiding these issues of
drinking water contamination, which I feel that it's not being monitored proper. It
could be human error. I'm not, I'm not a scientist, I'm not a professor, so I cannot
answer who is, who is responsible or what the problem is. But it is not being
monitored proper at public facilities or--which is the same water that the residents use
at their homes.
Being that this water, this water not from H'poko. It's, it's coming from--if it comes
from H'poko, there'll be a greater danger of bioterrorism acts against all consumers
using or utilizing any water from H'poko. You put us--you can kill us; you can maim
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us. We know several people that have no insurance; no, no medical insurance, that

will spend the rest of their lives paying for medical bills to Maui Memorial Hospital or
somebody else, or losing all of their property because it was confiscated by our State
because they could not pay their hospital bills. I've been in that situation once
before.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Smith, you time has, is up regarding the, the-MR. SMITH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --H'poko.
You have also your appropriate time for you to now give your testimony on
Committee Report 06-110.
MR. SMITH: Okay, okay. I believe that's, goes, that's the chicken one? Okay.
As we all know, nobody likes noise. Carroll don't like noise; I don't like noise. I don't
like helicopters flying over me. I don't even like my roosters crowing at me. I go
nuts. I got friends that know I go nuts. My friends say I go in rage because of noise
at my property.
I believe it's unavoidable. We try, we try to do what we can to control the noise on
our property. We cannot do anything with our neighbors, sorry to say.
But you folks must remember one thing. We, I consider myself as a . . . I'm born
and raised here. I feel each--the kine chicken long rice. I eat all the local grinds.
And you folks must remember that you folks made act . . . Bill 19, to give us the right
in a rural agricultural district. We're not City and County of Maui--City/County only in
Honolulu. Rural agricultural, give us the right to supplement our food supply at home.
My hens at home make more noise than my roosters. Let, let, let, let me correct that
now; and they fight all day; they grumble all day. But we have a right to supplement
our food at home.
Roosters are primarily one thing for me. It's for meat purposes. That's my chicken
long rice. My hens is to supply me with eggs or supply me with more roosters for my
chicken long rice.
Now if you take these rights away from me, you gotta remember now, I'm up in
Pukalani. My own family works for a big corporation that owns the chicken farm on
Makani Road. You going, you going put my family members probably out, probably
out--back to the unemployment line.
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But if you violate my rights, you're going to have to stop everybody. And I, I, I think
you're going have a problem. But what, what I, I really got here is this. Once you
attack somebody's customs, customs means the right to choose your own food, you
divide the Nation. When you divide the Nation, you violate our Federal, our Federal
Constitution. This is what's happening in Baghdad right now.
And if you folks can see far enough in front of you, think about those problems first
that might arise. Try not to violate our rights to feed ourselves.
I'm very proud that this one gentleman came in here today with his trophies. This will
keep our young generations in school learning agriculture to stay out of prison, not to
get involved with drugs, not to go hang around on the corner with a bunch of all
hoodlums. Agriculture in school, agriculture at home--chickens, ducks, whatever you
have, and going to our County Fairs. This makes me proud; this makes me proud.
We don't want to spend money supporting more prisons for more youngsters whether
it's here or Waimanalo. We want to support them here on Maui through our
agricultural rights with learning and, and being respectful to yourself and others. This
is what we . . . install in our children today, not tomorrow.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, any questions for Mr. Smith on his testimony?
Mr. Smith, thank you very much for being here this morning.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Lisa Undo, testifying on Bill No. 51; followed by Alton
DeGama.

MS. LISA UNDO, MEMBER OF THE WATER OVERSIGHT ACTION COMMITTEE
Jtestifvinq on Bill No. 51 (2006)x:
Thank you. Aloha, Committee Chair and Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you could please speak in the microphone.
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MS. UNDO: Sorry.
I'm--my name is Lisa Lindo, and I'm speaking as a member of the Water Oversight
Action Committee dealing specifically with the bacteria problem that currently exist
Upcountry and how compromised it is so that adding the water from the H'poko wells
would really be causing additional problem.
In our work plan charter for the Water Oversight Action Committee, it, we are
actually, the title of our work plan is "Reducing the Hazards of Lead and Other
Contaminants in Drinking Water", and therefore we've kept a really eye on what
these other contaminants are.
The acid producing bacteria that originally caused the lead to leach into the water
was a bacteria that was introduced into the Upcountry surface water system and
caused the problem in the first place.
The phosphate that was added to the water without a tabletop study caused the
bloom to occur in the Upcountry water. And at various times between 2002 and
2003, the H'poko well was activated and pumped, so that well was compromised
during the height of the phosphate problem.
It doesn't necessarily mean that, that well is full of bloom, but it hasn't necessarily
been tested in an adequate manner. Recent testing which happened this last
weekend, when I say recent testing. There are members of the Water Oversight
Action Committee that are facilitating tests that are going to Honolulu of people who
have Upcountry filtered and non-filtered water systems. And nine out of sixteen
homes from this last weekend showed unbelievably high colony-forming units. We
had one that was 1,800; one that was 4,400. To put these numbers in context,
usually there are zero allowed internationally; within the U.S., 500 colony-forming
units per, no, liter are allowed. These numbers are clearly higher than that--1,800;
4,400; 120,000; 610; 2,000; 4,200.
We have people who own homes that were previously lost to a man who died of a
brain tumor. The new person who moved into the home is now diagnosed with a
brain tumor.
So without doing adequate studies to what could possibly happen to the Upcountry
water by being in any way compromised by additional bacteria from this water in any
potable use whatsoever, we had a Dr. Mark Edwards from Virginia Tech, as you
know, came out to test our water. And in his showerhead study, he found every
single place he looked: legionella, pseudomonas, microbacterial, black fungus.
Now, it doesn't mean if you get a high count of bacteria that it necessarily contains
these bacteria, but we don't know.
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So to allow the farmers to have their water agriculturally but to stop the potential
problem of it affecting the people Upcountry, we really need to analyze this water in
depth. The nitrates that might be left over after a Granulated Activated Carbon filter
could affect the Upcountry water in a negative way.
The time needed to flush that--the guy from the Water Department said we don't
even know how long we need to flush the water accurately. There's no way that we
can put this online and have it affect our potable water in the time allotted. If we pass
this bill, then we will allow the farmers to get everything they need without additionally
compromising the Upcountry water system.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Linda.
Questions for our testifier this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Alton A. DeGama, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-110;
followed by George P. Manaois.

MR. ALTON DeGAMA (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Good morning, Chair, Councilmembers.
I think I faxed some proposals to you which I was addressed to do; and that, that,
that's what. About three years ago, we met here. You know we had lotta people
here earlier. All them gotta work, and so a lot of them had to leave.
We tried our best to, to come and protest the bill at that time. Was referred--was
deferred. Charmaine Tavares suggested bring a specialist in to explain to us why,
why roosters crow. And from that time to now, all of a sudden they are on the fast
track to pass this, pass this on to Planning Commission.
So I came out, came up with the same solution I did three years ago as far as
forming a committee of our peers to approach the so-called certain areas where
they're in, they're already in compliance with our existing laws. We have never heard
from that.
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So again now first proposal I wanted to bring to your attention is--and should have
been done years ago--to protect the lifestyle and the tradition that we grew up with.
So the grandfathered in thing has been, has been done on Kauai; and that's what we
are asking here now. To solve lot of future complaints as we got more influx of out-newcomers coming in, they will not understand our lifestyle. So the grandfather in
clause would be to permit the landowner to be exempt from any certain
restrictions . . . property, property owner to continue using a property it was before
the law was adopted.
Once a statute has been passed, the property is referred to as grandfathered in.
Often such provisions has been used in the past to come to a compromise to affect
new rulings without upsetting the well-established customary lifestyle and traditions;
and as also to avoid any new penalties with the new law.
On the, on the Garden Island of Kauai, they have used a different wording--is
"nonconforming use", similar to grandfathered in. Nonconforming use is to extend
that the use being in existence prior to the new law coming in effect.
And then after that, they came up with a revision; you can use only, you can raise
only four poultry, roosters, whatever, on the property. That's after the--anything
before that was stayed the way it was.
On the Garden Isle of Kauai, for, for Mrs. Johns--Johnson's, about feral chickens.
They have thousands of chickens on Kauai--thousands. But, you know, they have
turned a negative thing the way everybody look at it, into a positive thing. It's such a
big tourist attraction on Kauai. They sell feed to the tourist to go to Kekopa, ah, Ke,
urn, Kokee Park and other parks areas in, in Kauai, to feed these, these birds; and
the people just amazed by them. So beautiful and just so natural in the, on the
Garden, Garden Isle.
So I encourage this Council for this matter to defer this matter so we can discuss with
this legislative body with the proposal we have brought to you today to protect the
lifestyle and the, and traditions from being extinct.
And we, the people, and the lifestyle that we have grown up with, we are endangered
by such laws. So, you know, we going have to find a way to protect this lifestyle
because, you know, once it's gone, it's gone.
Second proposal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. DeGama, you're going to--your time has concluded, so.
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MR. DeGAMA: Few minutes?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have, you've already reached four minutes.
MR. DeGAMA: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So I'm going to ask the Members, you have any questions for
Mr. DeGama on his testimony, Members?
Thank you very much. I can verify that we have received your written testimony on
your suggestions and . . .
MR. DeGAMA: The whole issue is to defer this matter-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. DeGAMA: --today. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. DeGama.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: George P. Manaois, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110; followed by Daniel Hanalei Lani.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Clerk, repeat the name once more.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: George P. Manaois.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Seeing no one coming forward, next name, please.
MR, TODD STEELE: He had to go back to work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for sharing that.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Daniel Hanalei Lani, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. STEELE: He went back to work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for informing us.
Next.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Ronald K. Dickson, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. STEELE: He went back to work, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Kalae Oxiies, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. STEELE: He went back work, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Virginio Lista, testifying on Committee Report 06-110.
MR. STEELE: Him, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Robert F. Urpanil Jr., testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. STEELE: He went back to work, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mr. Andy R. Cordeiro, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
MR. STEELE: Same thing--back to work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Calling Mr. Nathan P. Tiu, testifying on Committee Report
No. 06-110.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll, we'll move forward. Well give those people one last
opportunity after we go through this cycle, Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last person signed up to testify today is
Robert Karpovich, testifying on Bill No. 51.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. That's fine.
Before Mr. Karpovich starts his testimony, if there's anyone here that would like to
present testimony before the Council this morning on any item that has been
agendized, please make yourself known and we will be happy to provide you with
your opportunity to share your comments with the body.
With that, Mr. Karpovich, if you would please.

MR. ROBERT KARPOVICH [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Councilmembers.
My name is Robert Karpovich, a Paia resident.
I truly appreciate this Council and I do appreciate the Water Department every time I
turn on my tap.
Paia and Spreckelsville long been served by truly safe, clean, reliable water with a
12-inch pipeline out from the lao Valley central system. lao Valley does not rely on
GAC filters because there are not those organic contaminants. lao Valley water does
not rely on nitrate filters because it doesn't have the nitrate contamination from
sugarcane fertilizer.
The Upcountry drought situation is unfortunate, but the bigger picture and the reason
the H'poko issue surfaced was by the hardworking residents of Paia and
Spreckelsville who were going to be taken off of the lao Valley system and receive
undiluted water directly from the H'poko wells that are underneath cane and
pineapple. We are supporting agriculture and they must use this multitude of
chemicals, but we do have a choice not to provide this to our residents.
If, if action were deferred today, the Mayor is certainly not deferring his installation of
this 36-inch pipeline.
We learned at the Council Resources, Water, the Water Committee on Wednesday
that the total cost of the pipeline is now up to $7.1 million. This includes State funds,
but also, interestingly, over 792,000 of County Water Source Development Fee funds
which they've taken out of that pot to put toward this pipeline.
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This seems like the situation's out of control. This Council needs to make a clear
ordinance the wells will not be used for potable use. We have no, no idea why the
Mayor is installing this oversized mammoth pipeline other than for expansion of East
Maui, for which they have never--they do not have an Environmental Impact
Statement. That was totally withdrawn.
It seems like the Administration is totally out of control on this project. And had the
entire project come before you as a Water Use and Development Plan, then it could
have been thoroughly discussed.
We've had meetings in Paia. I've had numerous discussions with Mr. Yamada's
predecessor at the Safe Drinking Water Branch. I requested by certified mail a
meeting with his Department in Paia, I was refused. They said, "It's basically a done
deal. We don't want to meet with you. There's nothing to talk about"
So we've tried every avenue; and thank you, Council, for responding
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich.
Members, any questions for Mr. Karpovich this morning? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here, Mr. Karpovich, this morning.
You mentioned the $7 million that the Administration has currently dedicated towards
this 36-inch pipeline to Paia and actually beyond to Spreckelsville for the
Hamakuapoko well. And it looks to me like it's basically Well No. 2 that they're
intending to use. The map that we received on Wednesday from the Department has
crossed out the line that they had to Well No. 1, which is a little disturbing because
Well No. 2 is more contaminated than Well No. 1.
But my question to you is, for a $7 million project to deliver contaminated water to
Pala, undiluted by any other water, how many wells do you think could be drilled,
clean wells could be drilled above the ag line for $7 million?
MR. KARPOVICH: Most likely two or three for the basic well infrastructure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank.
MR. KARPOVICH: Of course there would be some transmission, but they have
transmission lines.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Such as the Kapakalua well?
MR. KARPOVICH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's my understanding that, that well has dedicated half a
million gallons to the County.
MR. KARPOVICH: I'm not sure. I don't have any pumping records on that. They're not
easy to get.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. Thank you very much, Mr. Karpovich.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any further questions for Mr. Karpovich, Members?
Having none, thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: John Benden, testifying on Bill No. 51.
MR. JOHN BENDEN [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:

Thank you, Council.
This is my I don't how many times I've been in front of you folks, but the--I, born and
raised on Maui, grew up in the Paia area, and moved back in the last year and a half
to raise my family here.
And it just makes no sense to, to give us bad water. I feel for the farmers. I think that
they should have water, too. But it doesn't make sense to endanger other citizens for
that. There's, there's gotta be a million other solutions to resolve that problem.
My wife's pregnant. We're going to raise our family. We got a baby due in January,
and I just can't imagine giving my little baby boy contaminated water and putting him
at risk for wanting him to be born and raised on, on the island I was born and raised
on.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Benden.
Any questions for the gentleman on his testimony, Members? Having none, thank
you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the last person from whom we've received a
request to testify is Tom Cook. Mr. Cook will be testifying on Bill No. 51 and
Committee Report No. 06-110.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. THOMAS COOK [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006) Committee Report No. 06-1101:
Good afternoon, Chairman, Councilmembers.
My name is Thomas Cook. I think I get six minutes, but I'll try and be short.
Anyway I want to, I hope that you hear the homegrown who have, element of our
community who have showed up today to talk about lifestyle. And, to me, both of
these issues are related--and bear with me for a minute, okay.
Tolerance and community. You, I'm not a scientist. I'm not, I don't have a college
education. I can speak from some experience with water quality and water source.
I've lived on rain, with rain catchment for thirty-two years in Kapakalua. There's
giardia. There's all kinds of bacteria in the gulches. Okay. We pump once or twice a
year when it gets a dry. We have a State permit, agricultural permit.
We have such a high standard of living here. You people ever watch on the news
how the rest of the people live? And we're arguing. We have the science. You've
had the guys from Department of Health, people who use the water and work out at
the NifTAL project at the site, at the old Maui High site. I mean listen to that.
I understand the passion. I understand the concern. But what I hear is fear about
using the water. I think this has been really pumped up with emotion.
I'll make a point quick. First, I hope that you listen to changing lifestyles. Tolerance
needs to be listened to. Okay. I'm very supportive of you guys deferring 06-10 [sic].
As far as Bill 51, I think it's dangerous. This is my concern. I did write letters. I don't
have written testimony, but I sent you folks e-mail. To me, this is a very dangerous
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precedent you're doing. The Administration manages the Water Department, the
Water Department is responsible. The State Department of Health monitors drinking
water quality.
For you to make a statement about this particular well when this condition exist,
acknowledged by the County, in West Maui and all over the other places in the State,
in Honolulu, you're setting a precedence that if you allow this water to be used that
meets this criteria anywhere else, you're negligent. That's my call.
If this water, if this water from Hamakuapoko that can be filtered, obviously, you can't
give people . . . water, you can't give 'em dangerous water. You have water coming
in and water coming out. The issue should be the water coming out. Does it meet
the standard? That's the question, not the water coming in. Okay. Is the water
coming out meet the depart--State Department of Health and the EPA standards?
And who's going to be held accountable to maintain that? That's the issue. And it
isn't the issue of the drought, it's the, it's the issue of health.
But I don't, I can't believe that the County Council is stepping up to the plate on a
particular well on a particular issue on a particular location of the County. That's like
micromanagement. You might not agree with the Administration, but it's their
kuleana, to me, and not yours.
So I humbly appreciate the opportunity to give you my opinion as a non-scientist, just
citizen. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Cook.
Questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Cook, are you aware of the combination of
cancer-causing chemicals in the Hamakuapoko wells?
MR. COOK: I'm--I have read in the media various reports. I do not have any.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're not aware of what they are?
MR. COOK: No, I'm aware of what they are.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so then are you aware that it's not the same as the
chemicals that are in the West Maui wells?
MR. COOK: I'm familiar that it's--to some extent. No. I know you want a yes or a no, okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're not aware of that?
MR. COOK: I know that the agricultural chemicals in the public's perception is going to be
such, logically so, that if you continue with this type of water management, that
scares people. And if they're, they have a chemical that's not this chemical, but it's a
chemical that they're afraid of, that the Department of Water Supply could be put on a
perpetual defensive mode and not being able to do their job, which is simply to
supply safe potable drinking water. To terminate a pipeline.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: If you could just ask--answer the question, please, in
fairness to everybody. So you're not aware of what chemicals are in the West Maui
wells that are not the same as the chemicals in the Hamakuapoko well?
MR. COOK: No. Could you tell me?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The West Maui wells do not have nitrates in them.
Are you aware of the short-term, of, of the adverse health effects from short-tern,
term exposure? And I'm saying short-term exposure to the chemicals in the
Hamakuapoko well?
MR. COOK: I would risk my family to using the water after it's filtered.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you aware of them?
MR. COOK: Yeah. I've.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You're aware of-MR. COOK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --what the short-term exposure is?
MR. COOK: I have heard that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The chem--the chemicals, the chemi--the adverse health
effects from-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --short-term exposure?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, point of order, please.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 73

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Are you aware of that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: State your point.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You know, the testifier gave testimony. I don't think that
we should be arguing with the testifier other than clarifying what he said in his
testimony. So I would hope that we can move on. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Point taken. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair, I'm asking him questions based on his
testimony.
He came here and called us negligent, and I don't think he has enough facts to make
that statement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson, that is his opinion and his comment. Okay. Whether if
you disagree with it, that's fine. But we will not argue whether or not he can state his
opinion.
So are there any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just asking him, Mr. Chairman, if he's aware.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And he can choose to reply and he can choose to refuse to respond.
That's up to Mr. Cook.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr_ Cook?
MR. COOK: My heart's beating about ninety miles an hour. This is really stressful and
passionate. I believe in what you're doing. I'm going to--I don't have answer. Okay.
I-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you for coming.
MR. COOK: --I respect your position.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for Mr. Cook?
Having none, Mr. Cook, thank you very much for your testimony.
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MR. COOK: Thank you for the opportunity, and good luck with your judgments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that concludes the testimony of all individuals
for whom we have received requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you wish to share your--some thoughts? Please go to the
podium, give your comments, state your name. And then at, at, when you conclude,
you can complete the form that we require. Thank you.

MR. WILSON TADEO (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-110):
Thanks, Mr. Chair.
Howzit? My name is Wilson Tadeo from Haliimaile.
Thanks, Mr. Chair, Council people, for giving me the opportunity for speak. I stay
real nervous. Just like udda guy, my heart stay beating and what not.
But I against the bill, the, the gamecock bill for not having fowl in your yard and
everything. We have ducks right now that provide us with eggs and everything. I
mean that's our pets and what not. I mean duck eggs is ono, you know, even bettah
than chickens and what not.
But the thing is, you know, in 1920, my dad came from Philippines and what not. He
used to--H'poko side and what not. He used to live over there. He used to raise
game fowl, fought game fowl and what not--Puunene area and what not.
And when I was about third grade, excuse me. I'm just like nervous. When I was
about third grader, he wen stop already, fighting and what not 'cause my mom said,
you know, no fight and what not. But he just kept raising and breeding and what not.
To get--I'm sorry, I stay kine a nervous. To get the fowl that you need, you know,
your certain breed, you need, you can inbreed and what not, but you need certain
lines, uncles, aunties, and what not and, you know, to kine a limit what, what they're
having in their yard is kine a hard, eh.
I've been raising the fowl after he passed away in ninety-five because of the fact that
he loved game fowl and what not. And, you know, my nephew guys, I mean I
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learned to stay home and feed the fowl, 'at's, you know, 'at's why I wasn't in trouble
and what not.
My nephew right now stay raising fowl 'cause I gave him some. I seen him kine a
smoking weed and stuff, so I kine a brought him back home and 'at's what he did. He
came home for feed five o'clock. You know, 'at's one set time that we set for feed
and what not. He came and I could see, you know, I used to smoke weed as well
before when I was younger, but, you know, I could see that he wasn't smoking and
what not. He was more interested in the gamecocks and what not. I wish he was
here, so he could, you know, say something as well.
But, you know, 'at's kine a unfortunate. I read the, Maui was like an Interim zoning or
whatever, the outside, up, Upcountry, when five years ago it turned to R-1 zoning. I
thought Haliimaile was grandfathered in that you couldn't, I mean you still could raise
and what not, but I guess, I, I did some homework. I went to the County Building. It
was like fifty cents a copy and what not. I mean, you know, this is, to me, to me, that
bill shouldn't pass. I mean we're still raising them right now. My nephew stay happy.
He not working yet, but eventually he going start working and what not. He stay
twenty years old right now, but he still coming home; and I see him and, you know,
he not smoking weed, nothing. And, you know, 'cause I know. You know what I
mean. He cannot fool me and what not; and I know the smells, everything. And he
said he doing good and what not. He just loves fowl . . . take 'em, put 'em your
shoulders, everything, and what not.
And, you know, my son right now stay in high school and he starting for feed the fowl.
He no like 'em. But eventually, you know, he coming home. Every time probably he
like go, Saturdays, he like go to Kaahumanu, whatever and what not, but he still
coming home fo' feed, so I still can monitor him, eh, what not.
But, you know, 'at's one tool that we had used as a family. Oh, my mom nevah like
'em, but she was kine a disappointed that I took over after that. But, you know, my
thing is my, my dad loved it so much, so I started fo', you know, do the breeding as
he taught me and what not. And, you know, you cannot limit to two birds or three
birds. In order to get that same line, you have to, you know, breed a lot of, you know,
crossbreed and what not through the uncles and what not. 'At's why I was going start
going to the fair and start, you know, entering the birds because I got 'em already.
Took me years because I forgot couple of genetic . . . helpful crossbreed 'em and
what not, but now I got 'em, so I like go enter and what not. So they probably gotta
raise 'em outside up in Kula or something like that where agriculture land if this thing
does pass. You know, who knows, somebody take 'em and it's, excuse me, years of
breeding and what not, yeah, from my father. I wasn't importing--1 don't know. When
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he got here, I guess the birds was here and he just kept, you know, raising 'em and
stuff. But I heard he did well. I don't know.
But, yeah, so I just against the bill. And, but maybe try work out something, but no
just slam 'em down and say, "Yeah. We going ban everything one time." I mean
really look, you know, look into it and what not.
I would rather ban stereos, and those, you know, what is that? The, the muffles .. .
they, they irritate me more, I mean. My neighbors nevah grumble. I live in Haliimaile
and nobody grumble, . . , new neighbors coming in from Mainland, as well, bought
houses and what not, and they just feel like that's a custom and, you know, 'at's our
culture what not. So they just accustomed to it as well. So we nevah had no
complaints over there, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you for your testimony.
MR. TADEO: Yeah, thanks for giving me the time. All nervous still yet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay.
MR. TADEO: Getting little bit relaxed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. That's okay. You did a great job. So if you'll please fill out
our form please by our staff. That would be very helpful. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I, I have, that concludes the testimony of
individuals from whom we re, we have received requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But we have an additional request. Come forward.

MS. VIRGINIA KARPOVICH [testifying on Bill No. 51 (2006)1:
Thank you so much, Chairman Hokama and Councilmen.
And I just want to tell you how, how hard I know this decision is. But when you all
took the budget for the nitrogen filtration plant, to study that plant, out of the budget, I
think you sent the Administration a clear message about the policy that you wanted to
set, the future policy. We can't go back, you know, and undo what was done in
Lahaina. This policy, when it's set, will help lead the way to correct anything that
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needs to be corrected. We need to look to this direction. Why? Because we do
have choices.
I understand Mr. Cook is the head of the Contractors Association, so I wonder if our
2,000 meters are attractive to him.
But, you know, when I hear Mr. Benden having a new baby and think about what
could happen to his baby, how he could go in one morning and find his baby dead. I
mean this is not a safe well. They have not answered the questions that you have
asked. In fact, they haven't even cared what your policy direction was.
If you remember, Mr. Tengan told you a month ago that although you had passed a
resolution, all the, the Mayor had told us that he didn't need the water, they were
installing the pipe, which, by the way, he told you was $2,000. Seven thousand
dollars, five thousand dollars for a nitrogen filtration plant, probably a lot more.
Please, please support, please vote yes on this bill. Please support the health of our
community. We're not asking for a subdivision. We're just asking for the continued
use of our safe lao Valley water.
Thank you so very much for this long haul that we have gone together. Everyone
that was here today at the eleventh hour had every opportunity to come to the
meetings. And please remember that when we requested further meetings with the
Mayor, he refused us.
Now we're in your hands. Please vote for the passage of this ordinance and let's set
a new policy for Maui, a new beginning right here in this Council, for the direction of
clean water for everyone.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If I can ask you to please state your name for the record.
MS. KARPOVICH: I'm sorry. My name is Virginia Karpovich, and I'm a twenty-three year
resident of Paia. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Karpovich.
Any questions for Ms. Karpovich, Members?
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony; and if you could also take care
of the form requirements for us, please.
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Anyone else wishing to give testimony, please make yourself known at this time to
the Chair. Seeing none, Members, with no objections, the Chair will be ordering the
closing of testimony for today, the fifteenth of September, 2006, regular meeting of
the County Council.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.
Members, we are at that time. The Chair is looking to recess till one forty-five. Any
objections to that recommendation?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, hearing that, Members, Council will be in recess till
one forty-five p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:11 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 1:52 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of 15 September 2006 is back in order.
The Chair will extend additional time as a courtesy to a member that is not present,
so the Council will be in recess till 2:00 p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 1:52 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:05 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the fifteenth of September, 2006, shall
return to order. The Chair will note that all Members are present.
Members, we have concluded receiving public testimony for today's agenda.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I would note that we have received written
testimony regarding items on the agenda.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, we shall accept written testimony for today's meeting.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING.

MINUTES
The minutes of the regular Council meeting held on August 14, 2006, was presented at this
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF AUGUST 14, 2006, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND, SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt the
minutes of the regular Council meeting of 14 August 2006. Discussion? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-105

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 47 (2006), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, CAPITAL
IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)" be PASSED ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING; and

2.

That BILL NO. 48 (2006), Draft 1, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI TO ENTER INTO
AN INTERGOVERNMENTAL AGREEMENT FOR A DRINKING WATER
STATE REVOLVING FUND LOAN FOR THE KAMOLE WEIR WATER
TREATMENT FACILITY CLEARWELL REPLACEMENT" be PASSED ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-105, WHICH
INCLUDES SECOND AND FINAL READING OF BILL NOS. 47 OF
2006, DRAFT 1, AND BILL NO. 48 (2006), DRAFT 1.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, for the
adoption of Committee Report 06-105, and second and final reading of Bills 47,
Draft 1, and Bill 48, Draft 1_ Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
The passage of these bills at, for second and final reading will provide an additional
$907,123 for the construction of a 3 million gallon storage tank at the Kamole Weir,
excuse me, Kamole Treatment Plant in Makawao. This additional appropriation
would allow the Department to recover the project's design cost through a loan with
the State's Drinking Water Treatment Revolving Loan Fund and also provide for
future contingencies.
Again, oh, and also this $10,907,123 improvement will provide assurance that water
is properly disinfected in compliance with EPA and the Department of Health
requirements.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have nine "ayes". Bill 47, Draft 1, and Bill 48,
Draft 1, passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-106

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

2.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED:
A.

ANIMAL CONTROL BOARD
1.
Maureen Levin (replacing Kinee Hanson), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2007.

B.

BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY
1.
Marion Haller-Stroud (replacing Ralph Johansen), for a term
expiring on March 31, 2009; and
2.
Scott Luck (replacing Gregory Smith), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2008.

C.

COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION
1.
Edward Zwick (replacing Steven Schultz), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2008.

D.

MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES
1.
Don Reaser (replacing Barbara Barnhart), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2011.

E.

SALARY COMMISSION
1.
Bonnie King (replacing Curtis Franks), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2007.

F

MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY
1.
Ronald Kawahara (replacing Sandi Amaral), for a term expiring
on March 31, 2009.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-106.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-106. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your, your Committee met on August 29, 2006, and approved the nominations as
read by the Clerk to the various boards and commissions. I'd like to thank all of
these individuals for volunteering their time to the community, and I ask for the
Members' full support of these nominations.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-107

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-90 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING BYRON
KAI IN GABRIELE MCMILLEN V. COUNTY OF MAUI, ET AL, CIVIL
NO. 06-1-0038(3)" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-107.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Kane, to adopt
Committee Report 06-107. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on August 29, 2006, to discuss a resolution indemnifying Byron
Kai in the Gabriele McMillen versus County of Maui case .
This case alleges injuries due to a motor vehicle accident involving a County vehicle.
Your Committee voted to approve the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-90.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-108

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending that County Communication No. 04-41, from the Planning Director,
transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING RON
SCHRANZ, DBA HO`OKIPA HALE VACATION RENTALS, A CONDITIONAL
PERMIT TO USE THREE BEDROOMS OF THE MAIN FARM DWELLING, FOR
TRANSIENT VACATION RENTALS WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL
DISTRICT, FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT 1350 KAUHIKOA ROAD, HAIKU,
MAUI, HAWAII", be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-108 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-108. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Your Land Use Committee, having meet on August 30, 2006, makes reference to
County Communication No. 04-41, from Planning Director, submitting a proposed bill
entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING RON SCHRANZ, DBA
HO'OKIPA HALE VACATION RENTALS, A CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO USE
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THREE BEDROOMS OF THE MAIN FARM DWELLING, FOR TRANSIENT
VACATION RENTALS WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT, FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT 1350 KANAKOA [sic] ROAD, HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII".
The purpose of the proposed bill is to grant a request from Ron Schranz, dba
Ho'okipa Vacation Rentals for a one-year Conditional Permit for the operation of
transient vacation rentals in three bedrooms of the main farm dwelling at
1350 Kauihaikoa [sic] Road, Haiku, Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You know, Mr. Chairman, we're filing this report because it,
the applicant has sold the property, so he's no longer interested in pursuing the
permit.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
06-109
NO.

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-91 , entitled "APPROVING THE ACTION OF
THE MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION GRANTING A TYPE 3 BED AND
BREAKFAST HOME PERMIT FOR THE WAILUKU GUESTHOUSE BED AND
BREAKFAST ON PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII" be
ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-100, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-109 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-109. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
Your Land Use Committee, having met on August 30, 2006, make reference to
County Communication No. 06-100, from the Planning Director, transmitting a
proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE ACTION OF THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION GRANTING TYPE 3 BED AND BREAKFAST HOME PERMIT FOR
THE WAILUKU GUESTHOUSE BED AND BREAKFAST ON PROPERTY
SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII".
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to grant a request from Douglas and
Maureen Levin for a one-year Type 3 Bed and Breakfast Home Permit to operate the
Wailuku Guesthouse Bed and Breakfast, with six rooms available, the short-term
rental purposes, on approximately 11,154 square feet at 210 South Market Street,
Wailuku.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-91.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-110 - PLANNING COMMITTEE:
, entitled "REFERRING A DRAFT
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO.
BILL RELATING TO FOWL IN RESIDENTIAL, R-0 ZERO LOT LINE RESIDENTIAL,
TWO-FAMILY (DUPLEX), AND APARTMENT DISTRICTS TO THE PLANNING
COMMISSIONS" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
MR. CHAIRMAN, IN LIGHT OF SOME INFORMATION THAT
WE HAVE RECENTLY RECEIVED; NAMELY, YOU HAVE A
COMMUNICATION FROM ALTON DEGAMA, WHO HAS
SOME SUGGESTIONS ABOUT WORKING ON THE PROJECT
OR WORKING ON THIS SITUATION, I WOULD LIKE TO
INSTEAD OF ADOPTING THIS REPORT, TO RECOMMIT
BACK TO THE PLANNING COMMITTEE.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND. Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares to recommit Committee
Report 06-110, and seconded by Ms. Anderson.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
I believe that there is a, an effort being made by those who support having roosters in
their neighborhoods to try to work something so that their communities or their
neighborhoods will be palatable to all concerned; and that part of our, our freedoms
and rights is also the right for peace and quiet. And if we can recognize that our
neighbors are also important in this formula and not just the people that are raising
these fowl, that we can work something out so that it is palatable to everyone. And I
would like to have that opportunity to work with the, with the group if Mr. DeGama is
willing to meet, work with the group to try to get some resolution or some ideas out
there that would be acceptable to, to people, or more acceptable to people; and then
forward whatever changes we might make in the bill to the Planning Commission.
And as was stated in, in our meeting, the, what was before us today was a resolution
to refer it to the Planning Commission so it can go through a process; and the
process is that it goes from Committee to Council, to Planning Commission, back
probably to the Committee for further work and tidying up and, and reviewing and
making changes based on the comments made by the Planning Commissions.
And we have already, through our hearings in some of the areas, the districts, have
heard that people are not concerned about it in certain areas; and there will probably
be exemptions included in the bill when it comes back from the Planning
Commissions,
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But I certainly am--I'm willing to work with the group to see if we can make the bill a,
a lot better and have their input as to how we can; and make it, like I said, how we
can make this whole situation a win-win for everyone.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to recommit?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the Chair will give everyone an opportunity today. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I'd just like to thank Member Tavares for recommitting this bill.
I know we've had a lot of passionate testimony this morning and lot of passionate
testimony on Molokai, as well as Lanai, in previous meetings on this particular issue.
I'm happy to see that Mr. DeGama came up with some ideas in regards to trying to
resolve the issues in regards to fowl in the neighborhood.
So, for me, you know, giving the, the organization or Mr. DeGama the opportunity to
work and form a committee to resolve some of these issues is, is a plus for this
County. And like Member Tavares had said, you know, hopefully, we can come up
with a win-win situation.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I, I echo the sentiments of my colleague from Kahului, Mr. Pontanilla, and thank
Member Tavares for taking this very bold step to take this back into Committee and
address some of the issues that Mr. DeGama brought to our attention. And I want to
thank him also. There seems to be a real concerted effort to try and resolve some of
the noise issues, at least to make it palatable for everybody in the community.
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I, 1 like some of the ideas that Mr. DeGama has brought forth to our attention like, for
example, soundproofing the chicken coops, using a hood or a sock with holes to cut
out for the beak and the nose. I mean very creative solutions here.
But the whole point is to make this an issue in which we can all come together and
not be so divisive in our community over it.
And just from the testimony that we heard today, it was quite interesting. It's a
learning experience for many of us. One testifier today mentioned that fowl or
roosters can be used maybe as a tool for therapy, you know. For another issue
earlier this year, we heard horses being used for therapy for people. So, I mean it,
it's an issue that I think we, we all need to get more educated on.
So I think with this step of taking this back to Committee, this might be the more
prudent step, process to go through. And maybe at a la—later time, it could be
referred to another board or commission, or the Planning Commission for additional
comment. So I think this is a real significant step.
So thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much; and I'll, I'll gladly support the
recommittal.
Chairman, I think, I think Member Tavares has the knack of initiating items that
causes a lot of people to take notice as we had just gone through the other day
But I, I think it's all good at this particular point. And if this did in fact cause both
sides to want to make a difference and to want to finally address the issue that has
been with us for such a long period of time, then, you know, then that was the right
thing to do. As long as the process doesn't stop here and as long as Mr. DeGama
and those interested in raising cocks are, are now ready, willing, and able to be a
little more aggressive and let's plan a sit-down and let's try to find a resolve.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr_ Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair, very briefly.
Thank you to the Committee Chair. And I was listening carefully to the comments by
the Committee Chair, and I hope the intention is to engage the Committee in that
process. And I only say that because I heard the Committee Chair use the word "I",
referencing herself, but I hope that meant "I" as far as on behalf of the Committee to
work with the Committee with the, with the group. So I think that was the intention,
and I appreciate that, so going back to Committee I think is a good thing for us.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Of course I have to explain to the people that keep calling
my office why we're not moving this on because there are still many people that we
did not hear from today who are still concerned. Some of them concerned because
of the noise; some of them concerned because of the articles that they read about
bird flu and their proximity to their kids that play in the areas nearby.
So I think that for those individuals, there's this give and take. There's the balance in
the community, and it's not an easy item to deal with. That's why, as Ms. Tavares
said many times, this has been languishing for ten or fifteen years, and it's a long
while. So I was hoping we would finally get over the hump, but I guess we're kind of
falling back down.
And that's not a bad thing because there's one component that, in the committee
report, a representative of the Maui Humane Society expressed the following
concerns regarding enforcement. There's no enough manpower to enforce the
ordinance, which, if you're going to have an ordinance, you need to think about that.
There's not enough space to house the seized animals, and there are no established
procedures regarding the seizure and the disposition of animals. And so from that
perspective, I will support the bill going back to Committee because I think those, for
me, were the issues that were unresolved; and then trying, as has been said, to
identify perhaps some areas where there can be a peaceful coexistence of both the
fowl, as well as the area residents, if that's what they choose.
But I still have those individuals in the community that will be very, very disappointed.
So I hope that they understand that this issue will not just rest. It's not just passing
the buck. And I fully expect that Ms. Tavares will bring this issue, at least prior to the
end of the Council term, to some resolution of some sort. And even if it's not this
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Council, but the next Council that has to rule in, in sending this forward to the
Planning Commission, I hope at least we could get to that point this term.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd like to thank the Committee Chair, Ms. Tavares, for making the motion to send this
back to Committee. I think that's the right thing to do.
I'd like to note that the Committee has never discussed this bill this term. This is a
brand new bill and, and this Council has not discussed it. And I think that the
appropriate way to go about it is for the Committee to discuss it, to ferret out some of
the weaknesses and, and reformulate whatever is necessary to make this bill as
win-win as we possibly can for everyone concerned.
I appreciate the fact that Mr. DeGama has offered his services in working with the
Committee to maybe bring some facts to the table that we aren't aware of yet that
could solve the problem in a way that is a win-win for everyone.
And I, myself, have always felt that there should be a way for us to allow roosters to
exist and, and still have peaceful enjoyment of our neighborhoods; and one of those
is to just lock 'em up at night for safety purposes, not only, you know, to keep the
sunlight down from causing them to crow too early.
So I appreciate the Chair's recommitting this and look forward to discussion in
Committee.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
First of all, I would disagree that we have not discussed this. We have had this in
Committee, and we have had, this year, we have had this in Committee, I believe; but
I'll defer to Ms. Tavares on that and then I would like to speak.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares, would you care to make.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, just, just to clear it up a little bit. If you look in the
first paragraph of the committee report, it references besides when it started back
when, in our, in this term that started, you know, in January 2005, we've had
meetings on January 9, 2006; January 10, 2006; January 11, 2006; and August 21,
2006. So we have had meetings about it. And the, the ones that are right in a row,
the January 9, 10, and 11, 1 believe is when we went to Molokai, Lanai, and Hana,
and had meetings there. And we have had it in Committee also here in the chamber,
at least for that August 21 meeting.
So it has been before this, this term, and we have had some meetings in it. And I
think this is where we discovered that as we went to the other, our neighboring
commun--communities on Lanai, Molokai, and Hana, that there were very strong
feelings about exempting these areas from the bill. So, you know, that was the start
of some of the conversation and part of the reason why I wanted to get it to the
Planning Commissions right away so that they could have the thorough review
through the Planning Commission and the Hana Advisory Committee.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll, do you have any comments you wish to share with the members?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This has been a very emotional bill, obviously, that we've had people for and against.
We have much more calls for people that are for the bill that don't show up over here
for various reasons. We won't go into that.
This has been around for a long time. Chair Tavares summed it up by saying the
other time that it's something that we need to settle and do. Most people, all this time
it has come up, don't want to talk about it. Anytime you find somebody that doesn't
want to talk about something, doesn't want to have it looked at, doesn't want to have
it examined, there's red flags. You know something is wrong, and there is something
wrong.
I have no objection to sending this back to Committee; I have no objection to working
with people to make things better. I do have an objection if it is not going to be heard
again, but I know Ms. Tavares is the type of person that will follow through on what
she says.
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Every other Council has not had the political will except this Council to hear this. It
always ended up good intentions, but nothing ever happen. That's why people are
so frustrated. And I would hope that this year, we can, this can be heard . . . excuse
me, this can be heard again and we can come up with a proposal that will satisfy
people, the safety of the community, the well-being of the community, and addressing
what hardly anybody ever talks about or does anymore, talking about the common
good. The common good is sometimes you don't get what you want, but it's good for
most of the people and it's good for our community. And that's one of the things that
this bill has hoped to address, the common good for the good of the community, not
some people that want roosters, not some people that don't want roosters, but finding
something that will make our community a better place; and that is the point of the
bill.
I would hope that with what has transpired so far and the suggestions that have
come up from the people that raise roosters and seeing their willingness to come
forward and work with the Committee with viable solutions that can be enfor--be
enforced, that we can have something we can be proud of come out of this, and
everybody that has given testimony for or against will look at each other and say,
"Yeah. This is something good for us. This is something that addresses more than
just my personal views, but is good for our community, good for our neighbors, good
for our neighborhood--our neighborhoods."
And, again, as we have said many times in the testimony from Hana, Molokai, and
Lanai, one size doesn't particularly fit all in this. And this ordinance can be made to
address different neighborhoods and different concerns.
The only thing I have a real problem with is people that don't want to do anything.
Those people have killed this bill for ten/fifteen years. They have suffered. They
have made sure that people's quality of life in different places has suffered, and
people have suffered. I hear all kinds of excuses, "Well, this and that." And we had
people come over here and say rooster never makes noise after a certain time and
all kinds of things, and all kinds of claims and counterclaims and everything else.
But it is obvious there is a problem, it needs to be addressed; that the people that are
keeping these roosters, chickens, in residential areas where you live closely together,
zero lot lines, and it impacts your neighbor, and very little has been done by anyone
to reduce these impacts. And that's why we're here today having this, this
conversation. That's why this bill is before us because only through this Council
having the political will to bring this forward that some action is proposed to give relief
to those adversely affected.
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I am proud to be a member of this Council and a part of this Council that we, as a
body, are willing to address this, even though it is what people like to call politically
sensitive, because it needs to be done and it is the right thing to do.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Further discussion, Members?
Ms. Tavares, any further closing comments? If not, Members, you have a motion
before you which is to recommit Committee Report 06-110.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Would you offer us some comments, too, since we have,
everybody had their little piece to say?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, some of the advantages of being the Chair is you don't need
to give comments.
I will say, just share with you, that growing up on Lanai in the fifties, the plantation
had its similar concerns. And what the plantation did was at the perimeter of the city,
allowed zones where chickens could be kept. So it was not necessary within the
employee housing units. And that was one way that it was, for, on Lanai, it was
addressed.
Where, currently, if, for, for the current Members, I would say it's behind of the
existing fire station in the city and where Castle & Cooke has their so-called central
services facilities. It was in that general locale behind a row of ironwood tree forest
which no longer exist either_
So I would say, you know, I grew up with it. But, you know, when you grow up in a
plantation, everybody lived by the sun anyway because plantation works by, you
know, ag is a day activity. So, you know, everybody was up at four-thirty, five in the
morning. By eight, nine at night, everybody went down. And the city turned off street
lights for a period between I think it was 11:00 am. and 4: 00 a.m. But that's how we
lived, and that was part of what I grew up with.
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So I would say we may need to craft something that is sensitive to specific areas of
this County. And I would agree with the Members' general point that one size for this
subject, at least, one size does not fit all.
So saying that, Members, I'm going to ask you for the question. All in favor of the
motion, please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. The resolution and report shall be recommitted back
to the Council's Planning Committee.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-110 WAS RECOMMITTED TO
THE PLANNING COMMITTEE.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-111

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-92 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION I, AT WAIAKOA
MAKAI HOMESTEADS, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY
CODE" be ADOPTED;
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-93 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION II, AT WAIAKOA
MAKAI HOMESTEADS, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY
CODE" be ADOPTED;
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3.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-94 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
DRAINAGE EASEMENT FOR THE HONUALAHELE SUBDIVISION II,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED;
and

4.

That County Communication No. 06-180, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-111 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-111. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This committee report details your Public
Works Committee's review of two resolutions enabling the acceptance of dedication
of two roadway lots in the Honualahele Subdivision I and two road, road, roadway
lots in the Honualahele Subdivision II; and a third resolution accepting the dedication
of an easement for drainage in the Honualahele Subdivision II at the Waiakoa Makai
Homesteads located in the area between Kenolio Road and Kaiola Place in Kihei.
The roadway lots and easements are being dedicated to the County to comply with
the standards of conditional requirements for a subdivision. All improvements have
been completed and attained necessary approvals by the appropriate departments in
September of 2004, and the later subdivision received final approval in August 2005.
Your Public Works Committee recommend adoption of the three resolutions
contained in this committee report and the filing of the County
Communication 06-180.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTIONS NO. 06-92,
06-93, and 06-94, respectively.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-112

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-95 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOTS FOR THE KILT NAHE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-179, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-112 BE ADOPTED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 100

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-112. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Committee Report 06-112 details your
Public Works Committee review of a resolution enabling the acceptance of the
dedication of two roadway widening lots in the Kili Nahe Subdivision located along
Lower Honoapiilani Road. All required improvements have been completed and
necessary approvals by the appropriate departments were accomplished in March
2006, and the final subdivision approval was granted in March 2006.
Your Public Works Committee recommend adoption of the resolution contained in
this committee report and the filing of County Communication 06-179.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question. What we've been requesting is maps for
these areas. But yesterday because we had in my Parks meeting the same
subdivision where we did have a park dedication, a waiver of request for park
amenities, both parking and also the lugs, I wanted to find out, does any of this road
widening lot encroach on the park area that we moved forward yesterday? And
would the Public Works Director have that information?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Miyamoto, are you prepared to respond to Member Johnson?
DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Mr. Chair. No, I'm not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Pontanilla, do you have any comment to assist Ms. Johnson in her question?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not at this time, Chair. Maybe Mr. Miyamoto could--if,
if we could move this committee re--committee report at the end of calendar so that
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we can get more information from the Public Works Department, I would appreciate

that.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, you have heard Mr. Pontanilla, chairman of our
standing committee, request end of calendar. Are there any objections?

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered. Committee Report 06-112 will be at the end of calendar.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-112, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WAS DEFERRED TO THE END OF THE
AGENDA FOR THIS MEETING.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-113

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 52 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 10.44.030, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH A
FOUR-WAY STOP AT MARKET STREET AND VINEYARD STREET" be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 05-280, from Councilmember Joseph
Pontanilla, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
MR, CHAIR, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 06-113
BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-113. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Committee Report No. 06-113 details your
Public Works Committee's review and recommendation of a proposed bill to amend
Section 10.44.030 of the Maui County Code, allowing the permanent establishment
of a four-way stop at Market and Vineyard Street in Wailuku.
Your Committee met and reviewed this matter on three occasions reviewing
testimony and comments from the public, comments and observation of Police
Department officers, and analysis of the Department's report entitled "VINEYARD
STREET AND MARKET STREET INTERSECTION ALL-WAY STOP ASSESSMENT
JULY, 2006", based on the data collected in the observation of the temporary traffic
control device administratively installed December 2005 at the intersection. The
conclusion of the report states that four-way stop has provided pedestrian with
improved opportunities to cross the roadway and recommends the current four-way
stop remain in place and is consistent with future plans for the beautification of
Market Street in a more pedestrian-friendly environment.
Your Public Works Committee recommends adoption of the proposed bill that will
enhance pedestrian safety to this traditional Wailuku neighborhood and the filing of
the communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to add my comments to
this as well.
First of all, I want to thank the Department of Public Works for being very responsive
to the community on this matter.
As Committee Chairman Pontanilla stated earlier, it's, you know, helped mitigate the
potential for any motor vehicle accidents and has increased the pedestrian safety,
which should be, always be a very high priority. So it's a simple yet effective solution,
and I just want to pass on my appreciation to the Department.
Of course, Public Works, sometimes they come under criticism for other things, but,
you know, for the most part, I think they've been a very responsive Department and
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have done a good job as it relates to this particular item; and also Committee
Chairman Pontanilla for bringing this matter before the Council.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I would just like to say on behalf of myself as a frequent user of that intersection and
others that use that intersection, we are very appreciative of having that permanent
four-way stop.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, BILL NO. 52 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
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The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-229 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 24, 2006)
Informing of the sale of $29,425,000 of County of Maui General Obligation Bonds,
2006 Series A.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-229.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-229. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, no discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-230 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 30, 2006)
Informing of the sale of $25,190,000 of County of Maui General Obligation Bonds,
2006 Series B and 2006 Series C.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIR, MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-230.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-230. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No discussion, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any other discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-231 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated August 16, 2006)
Transmitting one hundred twenty-seven contracts for July 2006 for the Council's
information and for filing with the County Clerk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, UNLESS THERE ARE ANY REQUESTS BY
THE MEMBERS ON ANY PARTICULAR CONTRACT OR
CONTRACTS FROM THE JULY 2006 TIME FRAME, 1 MOVE TO
FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-231.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-231.
Members, before the Chair returns to Mr. Kane for further comments, are there any
requests that he has offered you to be sent to Committee for further review? Having
none, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, no further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-232 - AGNES M. HAYASHI, COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT
PROGRAM MANAGER, (dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting the following:
1.

The draft "CONSOLIDATED ANNUAL PERFORMANCE AND EVALUATION
REPORT (CAPER) FOR PROGRAM YEAR 2005 (JULY 1, 2005 THROUGH
JUNE 30, 2006)"; and

2.

The "ANNUAL ACTION PLAN (AAP) OF THE CONSOLIDATED PLAN FOR
PROGRAM YEAR 2006 (JULY 1, 2006 THROUGH JUNE 30, 2007)".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-232 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-233 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 29, 2006)
Informing of the Department of Public Works and Environmental Management's
intent to utilize funds from the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget to purchase unbudgeted
equipment for the Highways Division.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-233 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-234 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR, (dated September 8, 2006)

Transmitting the following proposed bills related to the Central Maui Landfill
Phase IV-B:
A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT
PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
PROJECTS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS (OPERATING AND CAPITAL
IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)"; and
2.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 3388, BILL NO. 35 (2006), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE
OF GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-234 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-235 - CARL M. KAUPALOLO, FIRE CHIEF, (dated August 25, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION OF $1,500 FROM WAL-MART FOUNDATION TO THE COUNTY OF
MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-235 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-236 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR, (dated July 28, 2006)
Relating to Community Plan Amendment, Change in Zoning, and Project District
Phase 1 applications by Maui Land & Pineapple Company, Inc. for West Maui Project
District 5 (Pulelehua), transmitting pertinent documents and the following proposed
bills:
1.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
ORDINANCE NO. 2476 (1996), THE WEST MAUI COMMUNITY PLAN AND
LAND USE MAP, FROM AGRICULTURE, PARK, AND OPEN SPACE TO
WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA), FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII";
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2.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING
FROM AGRICULTURAL AND INTERIM DISTRICTS TO WEST MAUI
PROJECT DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA), FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT
MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and

3.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 19,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO ESTABLISH PERMISSIBLE LAND USES,
STANDARDS OF DEVELOPMENT, AND ALLOCATIONS OF LAND FOR
WEST MAUI PROJECT DISTRICT 5 (PULELEHUA), FOR PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAHINAHINA, KAHANA, LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-236 be referred to the Land Use Committee,
NO. 06-237

GLENN T. CORREA, DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated August 22, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATED FOR
PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES AND WAIVER OF COMFORT STATION
AND PARKING AREAS PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI COUNTY
CODE". This dedication is in conjunction with the Maui Lani Subdivision, Phase I.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-237 be referred to the Parks and Economic Development
Committee.
NO. 06-238 - RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR,
(dated August 31, 2006)
Transmitting a letter dated August 30, 2006, from Ralph Masuda, Vice President of
Planning and Zoning, Castle & Cooke Resorts, LLC, providing a status report in
compliance with Ordinance No. 3137, amending the State Land Use District
Classification from Rural to Urban for property situated at Manele, Lanai, Hawaii.
(The Terraces at Manele)
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-238 be referred to the Planning Committee.
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NO. 06-239 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, MLR., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS

AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 25, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE SERLE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-239 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-240 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 25, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROAD
WIDENING LOTS FOR THE BKJK SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-240 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-241 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated August 24, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF
NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII TO C H MAKENA HOLDINGS, LIMITED,
FOR UNDERGROUND PRIVATE WASTEWATER SYSTEM PURPOSES".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-241 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referral to the various standing
committees of the Council. Are there any requests or questions for the Chair?
Having none, County Communications as noted by the County Clerk shall be referred
to the various standing committees as noted on your agenda.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objection.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further resolutions. Shall we
proceed with ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 50 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.450, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX HOME EXEMPTION
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
MR. CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING BILL NO. 50 OF 2006.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We have a motion by Mr. Kane, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to
pass Bill 50 (2006) on second and final reading. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members.
On May 23, 2005, this Council passed Ordinance No. 3285 which increased the
homeowner exemption from $110,000 to $200,000 for tax years 6/30/2006 to 6/30-and, and 6/30/2007.
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On May 26 of this year, this Council passed Ordinance No. 3386 which further
increased the homeowner exemption from $200,000 to $300,000 for the tax year
ending next June 30 of 2007. This 172 percent increase in homeowner exemption is
one of the tools this Council utilized to address rapidly increasing real property tax
valuations.
The passage of this bill will permanently establish a $300,000 real property tax
homeowner exemption and clearly express this Council's preference to utilize the
progressive approach of increasing the homeowner exemption to help lower and
middle-income taxpayers.
Reduction in the real property tax homeowner rate also this year, for note, Mr. Chair,
went from $3.50 to $2.50, which is, represents a 29 percent reduction, an additional
to that, that played part with this action that we're doing now.
Finally, the lowering percentage threshold for the household income for real property
tax circuit breaker credit programs from 3 percent to 21/2 percent for the tax years
beginning one—beginning July 1, '07 and July 1, '08; and then from 21/2 to 2 percent
for the tax years beginning July 1, 09 and thereafter also serves as additional tools
that this Council during this term have enacted.
Thank your, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I'm in support of this.
While this measure before us actually is addressing the amount of the exemption, I
also would hope that at some point in time, we can actually revisit the subject of how
this particular home exemption is applied because having become aware of how it's
being applied on agricultural land that has been subject to condominium property
regime, because it's one TMK, there are, in situations, two people, because they
have two separate living units, one, the main unit; one, the secondary dwelling which
is supposed to be a farm worker dwelling, taking a $600,000 exemption on that land.
I have a big issue with that.
So I hope at some point we can firm up the language and address that issue
because, in principle, I realize that condominium property regime also applies to this
kind of place that I live, which is a real condominium. But for the purpose of this bill,
this is not the subject. But I hope that at some point in time, we can actually address
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that issue because I think it's not fair for two separate individuals to be paying $60
each in their total minimum tax bill for a parcel that we're providing all the County
services to. And albeit they may be doing agriculture, I think the burden is now
shifted onto the rest of the taxpayers. And I don't know a lot of other people that are
getting a $600,000 exemption.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried nine-zero. Bill No. 50 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 51 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE REPEALING CHAPTER 2.88A, MAUI COUNTY
CODE, AND AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO THE COUNTY WATER CODE
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO APPROVE ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
BILL NO. 51 (2006).
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to pass
Bill 51 (2006) on second and final reading. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
This is a bill for an ordinance repealing Chapter 2.88A, Maui County Code, and
amending Title 14, Maui County Code, relating to the County Water Code.
In essence what this bill does, Mr. Chairman, is establish a structure for the Maui
County Water Code within the, the Maui County Code, establishing Title 14 for that
purpose.
In addition to that, and, and it also reserves several chapters within that because this
is just the structure for that Water Code, Mr. Chair, which we will be working on and
adding to as we establish the rules. But the chapter does, or the title does reserve
various chapters for sections within the Board of Water Supply rules that currently
exist. So we will be transferring those rules into this chapter into the County Code.
This bill also, Mr. Chairman, has a provision that states that, "Water from
Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2 shall not be provided for human consumption."
Your Committee met over seven, seven times on this issue, Mr. Chairman. We
actually went out to Paia and had, had an evening meeting there, had hundreds of
residents come out. We also received a petition from hundreds of residents begging
us not to allow the Department of Water Supply to replace their pristine water from
lao Aquifer with highly contaminated water from H'poko wells.
This Committee responded, Mr. Chairman. Back in March, we unanimously passed
a resolution requesting the Department of Water Supply not to proceed with
development of, of these wells for drinking water purposes.
We also had the Mayor declare after this resolution that he had no intention of going
forward with the wells.
Unfortunately, the public came to us in August and told us that the Department,
indeed, had gone forward with the installation of a 36-inch pipeline to service the
water from Hamakuapoko wells to the Paia tank.
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The Committee responded, Mr. Chairman, and adopted this ordinance which has the
force and effect of law to give legal direction to the Department from the Council to
not use the Hamakuapoko wells for human consumption.
We made this decision, Mr. Chair, based on many factors, including the fact that we
did not feel that we should be investing taxpayer money in contaminated wells for
human consumption.
I'd like to set the record straight that this body is well aware of the scientific data that
has been gathered in connection with Hamakuapoko wells. The wells contain a
mixture of highly toxic chemicals and herbicides, including DBCP, EDB, TCP,
Atrazine, Bromacil, all cancer-causing chemicals, Mr. Chair, most of which have long
since been banned for use by the Environmental Protection Agency. High levels of
nitrates from fertilizers have also, also been detected, and would, would require a
separate treatment plant such as the one built for the Kunia wells on Oahu at a cost
of over $5 million.
The Council is also well aware of EPA's Maximum Contaminant Levels set for these
toxic chemicals and that the DBCP, the TCP, and EDP--EDB, excuse me, all exceed
the Maximum Contaminant, Contaminant Levels set by the EPA.
We're also aware, Mr. Chairman, that the Maximum Contaminant Level Goal set for
many of these carcinogens have been set at, at zero by the EPA. I think it is
important to note that a Maximum Contaminant Level Goal is a maximum level of a
contaminant in drinking water at which no known or anticipated adverse effect on the
health of persons would occur.
When determining the Maximum Contaminant Level Goal, the EPA considers the risk
to sensitive subpopulations such as infants, children, the elderly, and those with
compromised immune systems. In other words, the weakest among us are
considered when setting the Contaminant Level Goal.
However, Maximum Contaminant Levels do not take into consideration this
population of people. Maximum Contaminant Levels take into considers--into
consideration the economics of treating the contaminants for removal. The Maximum
Contaminate Level Goal for DBCP is zero. EPA has found DBCP to potentially
cause kidney and liver damage and atrophy of the testes when people are exposed
to it at levels above the Maximum Contaminant Level for relatively short periods of
time.
EDB is four times more toxic than DBCP, and its Maximum Contaminant Level is also
zero. EPA has found EDB to potentially cause damage to the liver, stomach, and
adrenal glands, along with significant reproductive system toxicity, particularly the
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testes when people are exposed to it at levels above the Maximum Contaminant
Level for relatively short periods of time.
Short-term exposure to excessive levels of nitrate in drinking water have caused
serious illness and sometimes even death in infants due to the conversion of nitrate
to nitrite by the body which can interfere with the oxygen carrying capacity of the
child's blood. This can be an acute condition in which health deteriorates rapidly over
a period of days.
All of these adverse health effects from short-term exposure, Mr. Chairman, have
been ter--determine, have been considered in the EPA's determination of zero for the
Maximum Contaminant Level Goal.
It should be noted also that DBCP and EDB have been used in Hawaii, excuse me,
that more DBCP and EDB have been used in Hawaii than in any other State in the
Nation, Mr. Chairman.
Due to the controversy regarding the Upcountry drought, I think it should be noted
that there are several alternatives available should water be necessary for a true .
drought emergency Upcountry.
H'poko water could be pumped into the Hamakua Ditch beyond the treatment plant,
and an equal amount of Wailoa Ditch water could be added to the Kamole Water
Treatment Plant. Clean, uncontaminated water from the Kapakalua well, better
known as the Dowling well, could also be used and was an original alternative,
Mr. Chairman, for the use of H'poko well for drought purposes.
Last spring, U.H. Professor Dr. Donald Thomas from the Center of the Study of
Active Volcanoes spoke to the Water Resources Committee about his recently
discovered new groundwater resources on the Big Island. A test well drilled into
previously untapped volcanic substrate has yielded 'I billion gallons a day of pure
artesian water self-delivered without a pump system, Mr. Chair.
Dr. Thomas believes that Maui Island's volcanic structure could possibly yield simi-similar water. The Council responded to this, Mr. Chairman, and allocated $200,000
in this year's budget towards a groundwater drilling exploration program to effectuate
this goal.
However, to date, the Administration has not initiated this program. I think it's
important to understand that the 36-inch pipeline the Administration is installing
between the wells and the Paia tank is extremely oversized for the delivery of one
million gallons from the Hamakuapoko wells, making it impossible to flush the line to
clear it of bacteria.
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The Mayor has stated that he wants to connect the Upcountry surface water system
to the Central groundwater system. If the real purpose of the 36-inch pipeline is to
eventually connect the Upcountry system to the Central system via the Paia tank, an
Environmental Impact Statement is needed before any action is initiated towards that
goal.
We already know we have serious bacteria problems with the Upcountry surface
water system that still need to be addressed. The recent EPA review of the
Department of Water Supply's Boyle Engineering report for the Upcountry system is
highly critical, calling the report weak and spotty; that conclusion and
recommendations for a granulated activated carbon filter system are unsupported by
statistical data; and that the report doesn't meet the standards set by the grant. A
review by the Safe Drinking Water Branch of the Department of Health is equally
critical of the report.
The Council and the Administration were told by Dr. Mark . . . Edwards of Virginia
Tech last spring that because of the high bacteria count found in the Upcountry
system, extensive testing should be done before determining the appropriate
treatment sys--treatment system, and that a GAC system would not be the most
desirable.
Again, the Council budgeted $250,000 for testing and design of an appropriate
treatment system. Recently, the Board of Water Supply was informed by the Director
of Water Supply that he has no intention of using that money for those purposes.
I'd like to note, Mr. Chairman, also that perhaps Upcountry would not be running
short of water right now if the Department hadn't prematurely released over
200,000 gallons of water to new users Upcountry prior to the Pookela well coming
online. We had been told several times in this--during this term that the well was
imminently ready to come online. However, it hasn't. We were told it was going to
be operational by June of this year. In August of this year, we were told it won't be
operational till December. So perhaps it wasn't prudent to release more water that
you don't have.
I just would like to note, Mr. Chairman, that for those who are paying attention to the
Water Resources Committee, it's clear that the Council is willing to listen to experts
and fund their participation in the development of a safe and reliable water system for
our residents and for future generations. It doesn't have to be all about quantity at
the expense of quality.
The Administration is currently negotiating with large landowners for the development
of wells under active agriculture land. I think we need to know what is the
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cost-benefit analysis for the County to operate and maintain contaminated wells for
public use and what is the cost-benefit analysis for the large landowners to develop
wells in order to convert agricultural land for urban use. What exactly are the
associated health risks? And what will it cost us over the long-term, Mr. Chair?
The decision to develop contaminated wells for public drinking purposes should be a
public policy decision that is made only when we have no other choices.
I'd also like to note, Mr. Chairman, due to the fact that there's been so much in-misinformation spread about this issue, that it would be most helpful to the public if
The Maui News would report on the deliberations of the Water Resources Committee
and actually inform them on the information and the facts that are brought forward
during our Committee's deberli--deliberations. It would save me time having to write
"Viewpoints," too.
So, anyway, I would--to inform the public. So I would just like to note if the public
wants to know what's going on with water in the County of Maui and what this body
has done in, in ferreting out the scientific data behind the contamination of these
wells and the due process that we went through in deliberating and making this
decision, that I would ask that they tune into AKAKU and watch what this cotti-Committee does so that they can be informed.
Thank you, Mr. Chair. I appreciate the work that this Committee did. I believe that
this is, no pun intended, a watershed decision for the County of Maui. There's no
need for us to invest millions of dollars of taxpayer money in developing
contaminated sources when we have clean sources that we can deliver to our public.
So I would ask for the Committee's support in the second and final reading of this bill.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Ms. Anderson.
Members, you have a motion before you for second and final reading. Further
discussion? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I think, Members, there had been passed out during the break a floor amendment
that I was considering to put into this bill. And the bill, the floor amendment would
have stated that the, in a drought emergency, the water could be used to supplement
the Upcountry water system.
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But in talking with or conferring with various people, that it is not necessary to have
that in there because if a drought emergency is declared, according to what was in
the Consent Decree or agreement regarding the H'poko wells, that they can use the
water and that would supersede this particular amendment. So it's not necessary.
So that's, that's my understanding now. We haven't really had an opportunity to
check it out more closely. But in, I think that for now, I would not offer it as an
amendment because I think there, there is a way to do it. If there isn't a way to do it,
we can always revisit this again and change it.
You know, I note that I can't hardly remember when there wasn't a year, or when
there was a year that there wasn't a drought Upcountry. It seems like every year, we
have something going on up there. And, yet, the Hamakuapoko wells haven't been
used in four years. And we don't even know if the pumps work or what quality of
water is in there, how much it would cost to make that water safe. We don't have that
kind of information.
I, regrettably, I think that this issue has served to divide our community and to put
one community--pit one community against the other.
And like Mr. Molina, we both serve constituents in both of these areas, and it really
breaks my heart that I have Upcountry people saying "Don't do this"; and we have
East Maui or Pala-Haiku people saying "Please pass this." And it's, and it's sad that
we have come to this state.
I think that we have been discussing this since January. We sent a resolution urging
the Mayor or the Administration not to use the wells for potable use. And I think if
there was going to be a panel convened or whatever was going to be done that's
being suggested now, that would have been the time to do it. To do this at this point
in time, I think is, is, you know, too little too late.
We're now talking about trying to ensure that this water is not used for human
consumption.
The, through the meetings, the Director and the Administration has repeatedly asked
us for direction. And when we thought we were giving direction by a resolution, by
eliminating money in the budget and the like, it still wasn't clear that, that was the
direction. And each time we met, it's like the direction had a new twist; and we finally
got it so that they would admit that the direction they need is actually a law.
And so here we are with a law. And this is a law if it passes.
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And like all of our County Codes, we can make changes and amend any one of the
laws that are on the books now. And I don't think this is the end-all of everything
But I would certainly hope that the Administration and the Department of Water
Supply will continue to pursue reasonable testing, and fact finding, and information
gathering, not just about this well, but about all of the wells in Maui County.
I personally, and I'm not a scientist even though I had a ton of science courses when
I was in college, I think that maybe a common sense approach to this would be to
have an agency or a firm come in and test water from all over the County at the tap.
That's what people are drinking or what they're using. Test the water at the tap just
as they did Upcountry, and because Hamakuapoko doesn't have it at the tap, we'd
have to test it at its source. But if we had that, those samples, sent those samples
out for evaluation, and came back and presented to the community in, in a form that
everyone could easily understand, and not in the scientific gobbledygook that I see
some in of these reports, that they could simply understand and look at, compared
with EPA standards, Department of Health standards, whatever kind of standards,
this is where all of the water in our community falls; it has this level, this level, this
level.
Now my limited knowledge of the parts per million allowances for certain things is one
of the reasons why I am not objecting to the water being used Upcountry in a drought
emergency because the parts per million, I believe is based on volume.
And anybody in this room that can stop me and say that's wrong, please tell me.
So that if we have a level of ten parts per million that is the allotment or the allowable
level, if you have one million gallons of water that has that ten parts per million and
you combine it with one million of, one million gallons of water that doesn't have it,
my math tells me we now have five parts per million. And if you combine it further
with more volumes of water, let's say use one million of water with that ten parts per
million and add it to three million gallons of so-called clean water, then you're down to
two point five parts per million, or 25 percent instead of 100 percent.
So I think that the, as we understand it and as been told us, the water that's used in
the drought condition does go to Upcountry and is mixed with the water, other water
Upcountry, goes through the treatment plant, and then is used as potable water, And
because the dual waterlines aren't finished yet Upcountry, that's the water that's also
used for agriculture.
So I think that, you know, in a very general--and I'm not claiming to be a scientist of
any kind--in a very general way, it's a different kind of water than what was going to
be used if it went down to Paia and Haiku and then that system.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
September 15, 2006
Page 121

The other question or the other point I think we should raise is if we had allowed, or if
we were to allow the H`poko well water to go to the Paia area and become part of
their system, if there is a drought emergency, do we then turn off the faucet that goes
to Paia so we can move that water now to Upcountry? And where is the water going
to come to take the place of the Hamakuapoko water that was going to Paia?
Those questions aren't answered. And, logically, to me, it doesn't make sense. So
are we robbing Peter to pay Paul for now? Or are we going to expect that the Paia
and Haiku people now will have to, especially Paia, "You're going to have the drought
condition foisted on you because, of course, agriculture is very important to us."
And I think also that in the drought restrictions, that the last people that should be
restricted is our agricultural community. And I think we said this before, I think I said
it in Committee, that the domestic water use can be controlled by the consumer. The
plants need the water. You can't tell them to stop drinking. You know, we have other
ways to get our drinking water, and it may be we have to do some other adjustments.
But I sure would like to see, Mr. Chair, that we do some more or some other
proactive things. And one of the things that I, I wanted to talk with Ms. Anderson
about presenting to the community is in this Water Code, to disallow any irrigation of
lawns or anything else during the daylight hours because we have all heard about
water conservation being very important. And anyone who has got their water
sprink--their lawn sprinkling systems or automatic sprinkling systems going, please
reset your clocks so that it waters in the evening or the very early mornings like at
4 and 5 a.m. Do not water in the, the heat of the day, which most of the water is not
going to your grass or your plants. It's evaporating. And if it, if it takes it that much
for us to be serious about water conservation, then maybe we have to do that.
I mean right now, everybody Upcountry, there should be nobody watering in the, in
the daytime; and you should be cutting your watering down, you know, to maybe
once or twice a week because we are having a, a drought situation Upcountry.
Let's all work together to, to support our agricultural community which is so important
for us all here. And, you know, I just put that, that plea out to the community that all
of us need to conserve water wherever we are. Be a--be more mindful of, of what
you're doing.
You know, I know that there are some States or some Cities where if they find water
on the sidewalk by your house, you get a $250 fine, no questions asked. If there's
water there, you get fined. And there is a water police that runs around the
neighborhoods. And if they find any water coming out on the sidewalk, you're fined
instantly.
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So I mean some people are downright serious about water conservation because
they have to be--and we're talking about some desert areas here. But, you know, we
have a precious resource we need to conserve.
So I ask the community to please try as much as you can to help us with this water
situation_ It is not getting better.
And thank you for letting me ramble a little bit, but I will be supporting the bill as
proposed by the Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair and to the member of the Committee, I
apologize for not making it last time, but with the fire I was unable to make the
hearing.
But I did have an opportunity to watch and, frankly, I thought there would be more
discussion. But, you know, it passed.
And the one thing that I don't know, I guess it just suddenly struck me is that when
we deliberate, we usually do, yes, the cost-benefit analysis. We look at the
ramifications down the road. But we always have our eye on the budget. We always
have our eye on putting our hands in the public's pocket. And the one thing that, for
me anyway, just observing the body and looking at the Mayor's letter, it's, it said there
were financial consequences. And I don't know, for some reason I said, "Yeah, I
guess there are. There are costs associated with every decision that we make."
Sometimes they're high, sometimes they're low. But, ultimately, the way that the
Water Department works, is it's the ratepayers. Now I'm on Kaanapali Water so this
is not going to impact me.
But I think from everything that I heard that I was able to gather, I'm not disputing that
people want clean water. That's not even a part of, you know, my thinking because
everyone wants clean, pristine water that they feel is safe, But for me, it was
everything has a price tag.
When we adopt a bill, it will have unintended consequences, at least from what I've
been able to gather on other issues. Because when you look at the issue of Ulumalu
Road and the fact that we're going to be repairing it, guess what? I got calls from
people wanting their road repaired: "Hui F Road"; "What's happening with Puukolii
Road?"; other roads that are not currently in the County's purview. But they want,
when they see other people in the community getting a particular service or they
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have a particular standard applied, they're saying, "Well, if people in Paia or
Upcountry have a certain threshold of water, then why can't I have that?"
What I would like, personally, to know before I make any decision is what's it going to
cost? Just run scenarios. When we looked at the operations for our moving our
sewage plant out of the tsunami inundation zone, we ran scenarios because there
are costs attached to the decisions that we make.
My philosophy is it's better to know right now is there going to be a cost associated
with any aspect of this or ramifications of this particular policy decision? It's fine with
me. I mean if we make a clear policy decision, whatever that is, that's fine. But I just
think it's only fair to let the ratepayers who are paying the bill--if Aunty in Lahaina gets
a bill that's 30 percent higher because another part of the community wants a certain
level of water, she is going to come back and she's going to ask me, "Well, how
come I have to pay more? I have a certain quality of water." I have to be able to
answer that. I have to be able to justify that I thoroughly investigated, I did all that
fundamental research, and I was clear about what the costs are.
'Cause I don't care whether it's, you know, right now it's a health issue. I, I don't
know what the health ramifications are because even our Department of Health could
not specifically point to, "Well, these people in this particular area because of use of
Hamakuapoko water in the past have certain ailments." There are other issues that
are going on that are clouding, I believe, the overall issue of having clean water. But,
for me, when I look at something, I just want to make sure that there are not
unintended consequences or unanticipated operating costs.
There are two wells right now in Lahaina, Napili A and Honokahua. Those two wells
have DBCP contamination, but they're being filtered. If we replace, and I did write a,
a letter, and I did get an answer back from the, it was albeit verbal, I asked what
would be the cost to replace those wells if we decommission them or we couldn't
treat to safe level, which I'm being told it is really being treated. But let's say for all
intents and purposes the Council doesn't want to use the water from those wells, it is
roughly $7 million per well, and we'd have to go up high enough that we would not
get into areas of the, the watershed that had been previously used for agricultural
use. That is huge, $14 million. I just want to know.
The other two issues that I raise, which I still am unclear about, and correct me if I'm
wrong, but I have not yet seen an ironclad agreement.
I, I respect the suggestion that was made about swapping the water, but I don't have
that in writing. I don't have a guarantee. I haven't seen that in writing that says,
"Yes. This is absolutely what we will be able to do and guarantee unequivocally that
there won't be a problem during a drought situation." I have not seen that document.
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With regard to the filtration and who pays, there's two conflicting statements. One
statement last time during the Committee meeting was that there could be no or the
chemical companies who are actually paying for the GAC filters would do it for
potable water. That was what I heard in Committee, that that was the circumstance
under which they would pay.
The question that I asked was that if it were to be used for agricultural water, would
they still pay? And so, Ms. Anderson said today, "Yes, they would pay." I don't have
anything in writing there.
So, Mr. Chair, for me, I think that every single action has a bottom line attached to it.
And for me, if I cannot get that information, it's going to be very difficult for me to
make a responsible, not only a physical health, you know, decision or a policy
decision, but a fiscal decision. So that, that, for me, is a big problem.
I want to say one more thing and I'll give you an example. When the Department of
Health shut down our only scrap metal business, what ended up happening was we
were, "Yeah, of course, you know, they should be in compliance. Shut 'em down."
Well, the unintended consequence which was a far worse health condition, in my
view, was that all over the County abandoned vehicles began to show up.
I want to know where's our Plan B? Because I was extremely critical of the State
when they did that. Where is our Plan B? If there is an immediate or some kind of
consequence as a result of this, I want to know what that is. And I want to know--so
that at some future point in time when somebody ask me why their water rates are
increasing--why they have.
And if someone has an answer, I would love to hear it and I would love to have all
this in writing.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Discussion, Members? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, this issue just continues to raise more and more questions. And one of
my questions was why didn't the Administration bring in the so-called experts way
back in January or February? We may not have been here today to discuss this if all
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the experts had been brought in earlier. Maybe a lot of our questions would have
been answered. So I'm not happy about that, Mr. Chairman.
And as one of the area representatives, we're seeing communities being pit against
each other. I received an e-mail yesterday from someone who lives in Kula who said,
"I don't want people from Paia telling me how, you know, dictate to me how my water
should be used." And, and it's unfortunate it's getting to be that. So I just want that
on the record that this is just causing a real rift between communities.
And, you know, the other day we were talking about the lead control issue in
Upcountry, and there's a request made to have the scientist come in. Well, even
though it's at the eleventh hour and I'm, I, I don't appreciate the Administration doing
this, they may have a point that maybe that we should hear from the EPA, the DOH.
We had Mr. Yamada here.
So just to, you know, get assurances that if this water is okay, fine, we can use it
during a drought period; if not, then don't use it.
And then we also have the issue of our citizens in Makawao-Pukalani-Kula. The
Water Committee went out to Paia to hear from the citizens at night. Have we
afforded that opportunity to the citizens in Upcountry? I think they should be afforded
the same opportunity. We haven't heard from them at night. And, and we've all
acknowledged that it's hard for the working person to come out during the daytime
hours to attend these meetings. And, and there's been a lot of Water Committee
meetings on this and, and that's great. But a lot of people, for whatever reasons,
cannot make it. So it raises that question.
Because if we pass it today, you know we're going to hear it--or at least I will hear it
from my constituents in that area, "How come you guys went up to Paia, but you
guys nevah come out to Makawao, or Pukalani, or Kula, or even Haiku?" So I just
want to make--put that in the minds of everybody.
So, I, I am somewhat reluctant at this point to take action on this for today for those
reasons. Okay. And it is just really sad it's gotten to this point. You know, the
farmers have an issue. And I don't know, it's just--doesn't leave a good taste in my
mouth so far.
But the, the, the intent of the bill, I think is good. We have to put a, at a premium, the
safety of our citizens. But, again, do we have assurances? Where is the statistical
data that says, you know, the water is the sole primary agent of cancer? Just the
other day we read in The Maui News, Hawaii has the highest longevity rate of all the
States. Maybe is it the air we breathe that could be more poisonous than the water
we drink? We don't know that.
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But the point being made is I'd like to receive additional input from the so-called
experts, the scientists. Because, eh, we pay these guys with our tax dollars. Put 'em
to work is what I say.
So, we, we haven't that, had that aspect in this whole discussion. So I mean are we
to assume that all nine of us here are the experts on water? And, in my opinion, the,
the Department itself could have done a better job in educating the community,
getting the word out more.
And I, I also applaud the efforts of the citizens group for bringing this issue to, to light
for everybody. But I think there seems to be an imbalance in terms of the information
that's being gathered by this Council. We've gathered a lot of information from the
citizens group, but I don't think enough information from those who work directly with
water. So it just leaves that, that question for me, Mr. Chairman.
So, at this point, I have nothing more to say. It's just I, I have some reservations
about this taking action today on it.
Maybe if I could ask our Corporation Counsel a question to follow up on a, on a, you
know, the amendment, initially proposed amendment from Member Tavares about
the water can be used in an Upcountry drought situation. Now that was part of the
Consent Decree. If you could give, give us a little bit more details on that, Mr. Kim.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, are you prepared to give Mr. Molina a response at
this time?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL JOHN D. KIM: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: I have with me a copy of a Stipulation amending the
Consent Decree issued in 2000.
That portion says, "The court will allow the use of the water from Hamakuapoko
Wells Nos. 1 and 2, subject to: one, the condition set forth in a letter dated March 15,
2000, from the State Department of Health to the Defendants,"--defendants in this
matter was the Board of Water Supply for the County of Maui--"attached hereto as
Exhibit "A" and made a part hereof; and, two, the declaration of a drought emergency
by the Board of Water Supply, provided, however, that the Board of Water Supply
may seek relief from this Court should it determine that the use of water from the
Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2 is needed before the declaration of a drought
emergency."
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So if I could ask Mr. Kim.
So if we pass this legislation as is, a drought occurs after we pass the legislation,
now could there be some conflicts? I mean in terms of drinking the water because
it's assumed that the water could be for drought purposes, but does that, but now we
pass this legislation where it says you cannot drink the water for human consumption.
Will that cause a conflict? I mean.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: It will cause a conflict, but the emergency declared
would set up a, a situation where the Consent Decree would, would come into play if
you're going to use this water. And the Consent Decree calls for the various water
treatments that was discussed earlier.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So it's just the water users will just have to make that choice
whether, whether to use it or not. But, but, but, in other words, we the, the Consent
Decree would still allow the water to go out, the H'poko water to go out to the
community in a drought then, so we're basically exposing our citizens to the water.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Since you did bring it up--you have additional comment, Mr. Kim?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: No, sir.
I thought there was another question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair will allow further questions on this specific subject matter that
Mr. Molina has brought up, but your Chair needs a five-minute recess, Members.
We'll return at three forty-five.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:40 RM., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:51 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the fifteenth, September, 2006, shall
return to order.
Prior to the recess, we were under questions to Corporation Counsel Kim regarding a
item brought up by Mr. Molina.
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I do know Mr. Kane had raised his hand for, to be recognized next; but, by request,
before I recognize Mr., Mr. Kane, I will give Mr. Mateo the courtesy of giving some
comments, who is fighting flight requirements to get back to Molokai. So the Chair at
this time, will allow Mr. Mateo to have the floor. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman Hokama, thank you very much. And, Members,
thank you very much for allowing me this opportunity before having to, to leave, It, it,
it's really difficult to, to sit here and to actually feel the anguish of my colleagues that,
that both represent Upcountry and the Makawao-Paia-Haiku area.
Oftentimes when we have issues that is so divisive, you know, sometimes you gotta
ask yourself is it really worth it? If it's decisive--divisive, then something's wrong. I
think for my own personal feelings, I don't think we would be in situations like this,
Chairman, if we actually had a plan that took care of our water needs.
The drought situations is not new. It's been--it's there for decades. And yet knowing
it happens as often, nothing really much is, is done.
Once upon a time, Po--Pookela, Pookela was the source to help alleviate the stress.
Well, we're still waiting for Pookela.
Further beyond Pookela, it was the Upcountry reservoir that was talked about since
the early seventies. Nothing happened because of cost, because of the NIMBY-"not-in-my-backyard" mentality. But yet the realities continue to exist, and we play off
one community over the other. And I think it's got to stop.
I'm going to be supporting the bill. I'm going to be supporting the bill because I think
we need to send a real strong message to the Department: "You've gotta do your
due diligence. You've gotta start planning. You gotta look at, at new source." And
it's costly, but what's the, what's the options? I don't really think there is.
(Vice-Chair Carroll returned to the meeting at 3:54 p.m.)
And I share my own concern with the information that Mr. Kim had shared with us.
This bill says the water is not really suitable for human consumption, but in times of
emergency, it is. I don't get it. If it's not suitable for the people of East Maui, why is it
suitable for the people who live Upcountry Maui? They're no different.
So at this particular point in time, Chairman, I thank you for this opportunity, and I will
be supporting Bill 51.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.

And, of course, when you do need to leave, the, the Members understand your
requirements, so thank you.
We are back to the portion of the Chair allow--allowing questions to Mr. Kim
regarding the matter brought up by Mr. Molina, which was part of a Consent Decree
agreement that the Court has issued with the County of Maui and the old Board of
Water Supply under the semiautonomous responsibility it at one time had and is now
resting within the Council and the Administration.
Mr. Kane, do you have a question for.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I have a few questions, legal questions, Mr. Chairman, for
clarity to this issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If I may. Thank you, Chair.
And, and you've basically just highlighted one component of line of questioning that
I'd like to ask for clarity because the Consent Decree seems to reference the Board
of Water Supply which no longer exist. We're talking about an ordinance that's being
passed that seems to be, it seems to have been suggested that if there's a declared
emergency, that this Consent Decree would override the ordinance.
And so these are questions that I have because before we even ask the question, I'm
going to make a comment.
If there is an overriding factor here, then, wow, that demonstrates to me that this
Administration doesn't have a clue and has created this divisiveness for naught.
Because if they came forward and knew from the get-go that we're putting forward
something for human consumption, that specific part, "water from H'poko Wells 1
and 2 shall not be provided for human consumption," and if they didn't already know
that, that Consent Decree is going to override it in a declared emergency, then why
are we here with people freaking out on us? Yeah.
It's a, it's a non-issue then. In other words, the farmers shouldn't be worried about it
because the emergency declaration is going to overcome their issue regarding
H'poko well water.
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Think about it. Why are we sitting here with a divisiveness if we had one
Administration and one Water Department that knew that coming in? And we're
going all of this, yeah, and then we have Corp. Counsel giving us some indication.
So before I get too excited about it, Mr. Kim, can you please verify your statement
that if, in fact, there is a declare--declaration made that the bill that is before us today,
if it passes on second and final reading, that doesn't provide for human consumption
the use of those two wells, that, that Consent Decree would, in fact, override this
ordinance and that the water could be used for emergency purposes? Is that what
you are stating to us?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel, are you prepared to response to Mr. Kane's
question?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: In accordance with the Charter, rules have not been
adopted to replace those of the current Board of Water Supply, therefore, their rules
are still in effect.
The only person who can declare a water shortage is the Board of Water Supply--is
the Director of Supply with the consent of the Board.
The second way is for the State to do so with the Water Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: But you're asking about the County's authority.
And so, under those rules, Section 41 of the Board of Water Supply rules, they only
can restrict water use. There is no provision under the drought rules—I'll, I'll call them
the drought rules--to say the water will be diverted. That's a plan by the Water
Department in case there is a drought.
Now under the Consent Decree, through the Department of Health, they're allowed to
use that water for human consumption.
What the Department of Water Supply I believe has stated all along is there are
acceptable levels that can be treated. Contaminants in the Hamapuo--Hamakuapoko
Wells 1 and 2 can be treated and used for human consumption--
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: --because they'll fall below-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: --those EPA standards, as well as the Department
of Health standards.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. My-DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: That's.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --my question, my question, though. And I appreciate your
comments.
But my question is, if we go through a process where a declaration, emergency
declaration is made, at that point, does the Consent Decree or the, or the substance
of, the relative substance of the Consent Decree allow an overriding of what is before
us today? That's my question.
In other words, go through a process, emergency is declared. Can that water,
despite this being passed, would this ordinance be overridden by that declaration
having the force and effect of law overriding this law--County law versus the Consent
Decree and the State's authority to allow that water for human consumption?
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: I would have to say in the end, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. That's the big one. That's--I drew that conclusion, I
asked the question, and it's just been confirmed.
So why is the Mayor coming forward with "Viewpoint", talking about H'poko, telling us
all--giving us these fear issues and creating the division when we just hear, and
although we may not have confirmed it, but we just heard that the main issue is if it's
declared an emergency, we have a drought, and it's a serious one, I mean we get ten
days of water left. That's the facts from what I understand. We get ten days of water
up there from the guys I talked to.
We should have been talking about restrictions, and, you know, this is tough one to
say, but we should have been talking restrictions a long time ago, not waiting for
somebody recently.
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But that's besides the point. The point is why are we dealing with, you know, when,
when we have somebody talking about a "group of propagandists", "dangerous for
consumption", "misleading us." There is a mislead. We just heard it. Our law not
going to do anything to stop that water from being used if there's a declaration made.
In the end, that water going be used because it's an emergency. And it will get
diluted, like Member Tavares talked about. And we won't, we won't hit those points
where Mr. Kim just talked about and which it's besides the point, but it's part of the
overall issue.
So with that, we're hearing a verbal opinion. For me, Mr. Chair, I would prefer and,
you know, maybe nobody going agree with me, but I would prefer that this gets
deferred and we get one written opinion to confirm what was just said to make sure
that in the end, that Consent Decree would have the force and effect of law that
would override something that we would pass on second and final reading; and that
we table this thing, bring it up in the next regular scheduled meeting, get a written
opinion, and it be the priority, and we ask the Corporation Counsel to give us priority
on this issue to give us a read on this. And if that's the case, then I'd be all for
moving this forward except for emergency situations, which is out of our control
anyway because we don't make that determination. The State already has that
authority.
And that's where I would go, and I would ask the body to consider it. Because in the
end, if that was done in the beginning, we wouldn't be sitting here with farmers
fighting with Pala residents, with Upcountry residents fighting Haiku residents,
because we would have the information in front of us before we get irresponsible
"Viewpoints" like this.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
Further discussion, Members, or questions for Corporation Counsel at this time?
Ms., Ms. Johnson, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. I had a question of Corp. Counsel with regard to the
agreement. I, I know that there has been a suggestion made about swapping the
water during these periods where it has been spoken about at length.
And it was told to me that, that agreement is in the binder. I have not seen that. Are
you aware of such, of an existence of such an agreement, Mr. Kim?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel,
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DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: Mr. Chair. The agreement with respect to?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It would, it would be where we had an agreement where
the water would be taken out of one system and then swapped within another system
on the,
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: I, I don't know the existence of that agreement. I, I
was given just the, the change in the Section 3 of the Consent Decree, so I-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Because it was told.
DEPUTY CORPORATION COUNSEL: --I would have to do more research.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. It was told to me in the recess that all of these
components which I asked about were in the binder, and I have not seen such a
thing. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You know, it's unfortunate that so much misinformation has been put out into the
community to cause this divisiveness. Irrespective of the Consent Decree that would
override the ordinance that we're considering today, should there be a true
emergency drought--and mind you, the, the previous Administrations had to get an
emergency drought declaration from the, the Governor of the State in order to
develop the wells for drought purposes without doing an EIS, without getting any of
the necessary permits, without getting a, a okay from DOH. All of that was waived in
order to develop H'poko 1 and 2 strictly for emergency purposes. An emergency
drought declaration from the Governor allowed all those laws to be waived.
And we have a Consent Decree that, according to Mr. Kim, would override our
prohibition of this water for human consumption should it be needed for emergency
drought Upcountry.
That's the issue that has clouded what we're trying to do here. And what we're trying
to do is to preserve the residents of Paia's pristine use of, of lao water. Hardly
seems fair that we should take away the water that they've enjoyed the use of for all
these years so that developments can proceed using their water in trade for undiluted
700,000 gallons of contaminated water from the Hamakuapoko wells being put
directly into the Paia tank for Paia's use only.
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Now, as far as the, the considerations that Ms. Johnson was concerned with, we
have the, the Consent Decree that was issued regarding the contamination issue and
the lawsuit by Maui Land & Pine and the County to Shell Oil Company regarding the
use of DBCP. And in that Consent Decree, it says that Shell Oil Company and
another company, I forget, but it's a chemical company, will pay for GAC filters until
2039 in Maui County.
And Ms. Johnson's concern was that, that, is that only for the use of the water for
potable uses. So I got that agreement. I brought it up at last Committee meeting,
which Ms. Johnson did not attend, but she said she watched it. That agreement is in
our binder, and it very clearly states as long as the water is put into our distribution
system. It doesn't say anything about how we're going to use it, it just says if the
water is put in our distribution system.
So H'poko water, for the purposes of emergency use Upcountry has a 12-inch line.
That is our distribution system. So if it goes in that line, it gets the GAC filter
treatment. Those GAC filters have been in that, in that well for a long time--for years,
years, and years, and years, and years. And I don't want to quote, quote a date
because I don't have it, but it's over a decade.
So that's not a consideration. And if Ms. Johnson was concerned with that, she could
read that document in the binder.
The con--the concern regarding the cost-effectiveness and what's the ramifications?
Well, I pose this to Members. How cost-effective is it for us to spend $7 million for
700,000 gallons of contaminated water? That's the most we could use out of those
two wells. That was confirmed at several meetings. It's in documents in the binder.
You can only use so much of, of the yield of a well for many purposes, and we know
that. It's three-quarters of 40 percent, or whatever it is. It's been confirmed that
700,000 gallons is the most we can use from those two wells.
So why are we investing $7 million? And if the Department truly wants to use this
water for human consumption in Paia, then don't the residents of Pala deserve the
same thing, thing as the residents of Mililani and get a nitrate treatment facility for
that water? That's another 5 million. There's $12 million for 700,000 million gallons
of water. Where's the sense in that? Twelve million dol--dollars, Mr. Chairman,
could drill us quite a few new wells.
You know, and as far as the issue of Lahaina water, that is not before us. We can't
retroactively pass a law and then say, "Oops, now you can't use that water." And
besides that, the water, the wells in Lahaina are not anywhere near contaminated like
the Hamakuapoko wells. They don't have any nitrates. They have very low levels of
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TCP. And I, I'm not even sure how much EDB they have, but they're very low
compared to what we're dealing with in, in Hamakuapoko.
So, you know, I'm sorry that there is all these last-minute concerns. Like I said, we've
been meeting on this for a year and over seven meetings where there was plenty of
opportunity for all these concerns to come forward. And it seems like all these
concerns have come out because of misinformation that's put out, been put out into
the community that has nothing to do with the bill before us.
The reason we didn't go to Upcountry, or Pukalani, or Makawao, is because this
addresses the Hamakuapoko well use in Paia. That's what the Administration wants
to do. That's what this is all about. That 36-inch line is to feed the Hamakuapoko
wells to Paia; has nothing to do with Upcountry.
That water from Hamakuapoko will only be used Upcountry in extreme emergency
drought purposes--hasn't been used in three or four years. And should we need it,
fine, use it. It will be diluted Upcountry; it will not be diluted in Paia. It will be the sole
source for the people of Paia.
So, you know, I'm sorry that, you know, everybody has to get all worked up because
of the misinformation that this Administration has spread. Asking the Director of the
Board of Water Supply to write a letter of us full of misinformation. He could have
picked up the phone and called the Chair of the Committee and said, "Is this true,
Michelle?" No. Instead, he writes a letter saying, you know, "Don't cap the wells,"
speaking on behalf of the Board as if he had that authority.
You know, the farmers should just back off a little bit. Put your effort towards getting
your dual line in, and work with the Department to take a hundred foot of pipe and
feed the Hamakuapoko water beyond the treatment plant. And then take the good
water from the Waiola Ditch, put it in the treatment plant, and there's no problem.
And besides that, where's the water from the Kapakalua well and where's the water
from Pookela? There's a pump in there right now, Mr. Chairman.
So what's up with this Department and this Administration that they can't adequately
serve the people Upcountry, but yet they can let out 200,000 gallons of water that
they don't have on the promise of the Pookela well? Who got that water? Who got
that water, Mr. Chair? I think that would be an interesting question.
So either, you know, this issue is all about trust. And the, and the tactics that have
been used to forestall the passing of this bill, in my opinion, belies any trust that the
public might have in this water department.
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That's why we're here today. That's why the residents in Paia were up in arms over
this because of the way they have been treated with total disregard. They were told
by the Mayor, "We're not having any public discussion on this. If you want to have an
open public meeting, have it yourself."
How does that engender trust in the public? We, we should--we're the policymakers
in this County. We're the stewards, Mr. Chairman, of the water resources that we
feed to the people of this County. And if we can't assure to them that it's safe water,
then we should not be going forward with any kind of, of a plan to spend twelve
million--five, six, twelve million dollars. Who knows what it is? Because we can't get
the facts from this Department or this Administration. It changes every time we turn
around.
This is about trust. We need to ensure the public that we are going to give them
safe, clean water.
The fact that the Boyle report has been watered down by this Department, and that
the EPA and the DOH don't find that it's a, an, an acceptable report, to get everything
about bacteria in it, that's enough to take away any trust the people of Upcountry
might have about this Department.
So, you know, they're looking to us, Mr. Chairman. We're the duly elected body that
represent the people. They're looking to us to say, "Ensure we have clean water."
You know, all these short-term health effects that I mentioned, would you want to
have a baby that, you know, the filter system failed; and we don't get a notice out for
another week that the filt--filter system failed, would you want to have a baby whose
formula was made with that water? I don't think so. There isn't a single person in
this County who, who wants to fear the water that they get.
So I don't see what the big push is here to develop 700,000,000, ah, 700,000 gallons
of contaminated water at the cost of over $7 million. You know what it is,
Mr. Chairman? It's the Administration's desire to hook the Upcountry system to the
Central system via the Pala tank. Why else would they put in a 36-inch line for
700,000 gallons of water? It doesn't meet industry, industry standards for flow rate.
You know, so if everybody wants to just, you know, stall and stall and listen to all
these scare tactics, and, and not do their homework--all this information is in the
binder, Mr. Chairman. We've got the printouts from the EPA. We know what the
contaminant levels are. They're all above the Maximum Contaminant Level.
And, you know, something else I didn't bring out, but I think it's very pertinent since
everyone's getting so, you know, frightened to make a final decision here. The EPA
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has done no studies, no studies, Mr. Chairman, as to what the adverse effect is,
adverse health effect is of a mix of contaminants. When they rate a Maximum
Contaminant Level, they're rating one contaminant in the source. They don't look at
a mixture of contaminants.
We've got at least five deadly cancer . causing agents in this sole source. And
outside independent studies, scientific studies, primarily State of Washington who's
at the forefront in this clean water issue, they have found that even below the
Maximum Contaminant Level, when you mix a, a host of, of these chemicals
together, the adverse health effects are concentrated and increased, especially to
the, to the subpopulation, to the weakest among us--to the children, the elderly, the
people with compromised immuned systems. That's never taken into consideration
when the EPA sets, sets their Maximum Contaminant Levels.
You know, they think that, you know, there's only going to be one contaminant. We
got five or six contaminants in this water. And anybody here want to risk giving that
to the people of Pala at the cost of over $7 million? Not me, Mr. Chairman. I'm not
going to put that on my conscience. We have choices.
Where's the water from Kapakalua well? What about that? What about the water
from Pookela? What about the deep well, Mr. Chairman, that could be giving us pure
artesian water? None of those actions have been taken. None of those options have
been offered by this Administration.
So if Mr. Arakawa wants to connect the Upcountry system with, with the Central
system by using this 36-inch line, he better get himself an EIS because that's
required. It's required in the Consent Decree with the East Maui Coalition people; it's
required by Chapter 343; and he seems to be ignoring that, too.
So, you know, if you want something in writing for some kind of assurance that
Upcountry is going to get to be able to use this water in an emergency drought, then,
you know, I'd just as soon lay this on the table because I have worked a year on this.
The residents of Paia have come out time and time again, and have counted on us to
support them.
And now because of a bunch of misinformation and scare tactics used by the
Administration to bring all these people out to try to influence our decision, all of a
sudden everybody is getting cold feet.
I'm not going to risk this bill not being passed, Mr. Chairman, because of
misinformation. We've worked too hard on it. So I'm sorry to be so angry with,
about, but, you know, this is all last-minute scare tactics.
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Not a one of these people that came to, to criticize what we're doing showed up at
any of our Water Resource Committee meetings. Where were they? They had such
critical concerns, they should have been at our meetings. They should have come,
come forward when the time was right for the discussion of this.
Here we are spending all this time doing committee work. This bill has been in and
out of the Committee twice, Mr. Chairman. This body already passed it for, for not
using contaminated water countywide; and we recommitted it because we didn't
consider Lanai and Molokai,
That bill's still pending, Mr. Chairman, but the reason we brought forward this
provision strictly for the Hamakuapoko wells in their relationship to Paia is because
the Mayor, behind everybody's back, started putting in the 36-inch line; didn't even
have the professional con--courtesy to inform this body that that's what his intention
was. We had to find out from private citizens. How does that engender trust,
Mr. Chair? That's what this is all about. This is trust.
And if we can't instill trust in the public about how we service them for water, then we
all might as well just go home. We are the check and balance for this County,
Mr. Chair. We're the policy makers. It's our responsibility to stand up and be strong
for the public, and not be deterred by all this misinformation.
I'm appalled that people would use these, these cheap tactics. And why is that?
Because they're afraid we're going to set a precedent? So that Maui Land & Pine
and A&B can't go drill contaminated wells? There's a bigger picture here,
Mr. Chairman, why all these people are so damned scared that we're going to do
something that might impact future use of water development in this County.
You know what? Anybody that wants to sue this County for going ahead with
developing this water source probably has a good case because this is not part of
our Water Use and Development Plan, Mr. Chairman_ None of these projects are
part of our Water Use and Development Plan.
Our County Charter, the State Water Code, and our County Code all say any
changes in the, in the use and development of water in Maui County should be
amended through our Water Use and Development Plan. This Administration has
not brought any amendments forward, Mr. Chairman, to that regard. They're just
doing what they want to do and hope nobody sues.
It seems to me the Administration makes a lot of decisions based on the, on the
threat someone's going to sue him. So maybe that's what we need to do in order to
get justice for the people of this County.
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I, for one, Mr. Chairman, I'm not one bit scared of this Administration. I'm not one bit
scared of all these, these false tactics, false information that's being fed.
So, you know, I'd just as soon call for the question and vote and stand up for the
people of the County of Maui, and maybe start a new direction here. There's no
need for us to be spending millions of dollars. And I don't care if Shell Oil Company
is going to come in and pay for the filters or not. We've got plenty of clean water in
this island, Mr. Chairman. All we have to do is go for it, and, and that might mean
going a little bit higher up.
But so what? I'd rather put the investment up-front to get clean water then have the
taxpayers and future generations pay to remediate contaminated water,
contaminated water that we may never even get to use ten years from now because
the longer you pump a contam--taminated well, it has been found that, that
contaminates con, contaminants concentrate.
Why do you think they shut down the wells, the Napili Well A in, in Lahaina?
Because the DBC was too high. So what? We're going to invest all this money,
pump the water, and then let the contaminants get so large that the filters don't work
and then we have to abandon it anyway?
I call for the question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Anderson.
We shall have decorum in these chambers.
The Chair will not call for the question at this time. We have Members that have not
spoken once on the motion, and I do know Mr. Carroll wanted to be recognized.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I shall do something unusual and be brief.
The bill before us to pass second and final reading, Bill 51, I feel is the appropriate
vehicle. I think as it is written, we passed this out of Committee unanimously. I have
heard nothing new today.
As for emergency drought conditions, that is well known. I do not need to wait for a
written response from Corporation Counsel, This is something that everybody in this
room should be familiar with. It's happened often enough.
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I would hope that we can pass this out as it is. And I also would call for the question.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I, too, will be supporting the bill. And I, I think we heard a lot of intense testimony this
morning by, by both the farmers, as well as the residents of Paia.
I, I think the bigger issue here is the waterline that was constructed by the Water
Department, that 36-inch line.
But this morning, we had lot of testimony from the farmers in regards to water. And
based on what Corporation Counsel had provided us in regards to the Consent
Decree, I'm ready to move on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Johnson, yes, you have one last opportunity to speak.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I'll just be brief.
I stated in Committee that I was going to support the bill because I felt that I needed
responses to the concerns and the questions that I had. Because of the fact that I
still do not have a document, which I asked Mr. Kim about, in front of me with a plan
that would really assure me of those same concerns I expressed in Committee, I,
unfortunately, will not be able to support the bill.
I realize that there are costs associated with this particular component. And, yet, at
any time any community can come forward and ask for treatment that is similar to the
treatment of other parts of our community, if you set one standard, if you have one
rule, then I have no idea what the legalities are with regard to decommissioning Napili
Well A, which we are using in Honokahua.
My community could ask for that and, you know, they might get it. They might not
ask for it. I have no idea. But I don't have the cost associated with that.
And, for me, Mr. Chair, I always try to gather that information, I did do what I felt was
prudent and I wrote a letter to the Administration. I got some of the cost, some of the
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components which I questioned are still outstanding. I always err on the side of
being fiscally conservative, which I have always done.
For me, everybody has the right to clean water. That is not the issue for me. The
issue for me is having the assurances and having the knowledge that the bottom line
is at least going to be known by me when at some future point a similar issue may be
raised. And people are entitled to the same treatment. We don't set, or at least I
hope we don't set different standards for different parts of our community. I know
that because of circumstance, we can't always treat everyone equally.
But for that reason, I will be reluctantly not supporting the measure at this time.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Molina, you wish to speak for your second and final time?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
As I've sat here and listened to the comments being made, it's, it's somewhat difficult.
I, too, want that written opinion from Corporation Counsel. I see nothing wrong with
tabling this to the next Council meeting and then we go ahead and make a final
decision if that is the will of the body.
We've all been campaigned--we've all campaigned on the premise of making
decisions that are fully informed and to follow a process where everyone in our
community has a say.
I made the point earlier we went out for an evening meeting to get the views of the
Paia community, and they made their views well known. Now here we are
considering taking action on a bill in which we have not heard from the citizens of
Makawao, or did not have an evening meeting for our citizens in Makawao, Pukalani,
Kula, Ulupalakua. Is that fair, Mr. Chairman? Is that fair?
I mean we can't play favorites over one community versus another. There's--I just
see something wrong with that picture.
I mean some events are going to be unfolding next week, apparently. What's going
to happen at the Board of Water Supply meeting, you know. Obviously, we've heard
the Administration is going to make a plea for a drought, a drought restriction,
whatever you want to call it. We don't know how the Board is going to act.
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But the point being I am concerned we're rushing into making a decision without
getting all the information in place. For me to make a decision on second and final, I
want to make sure I've heard, gotten the maximum input.
And, yes, we've had seven Committee meetings. But, again, it is a fact and it's been
said many times over and over, all of our citizens cannot come to this chamber during
the regular day hours, and that's not fair to those who cannot come. So let's just be
fair to all citizens in our community.
And it's been stated, stated that we're scared to make a decision here. Hey, wait a
minute. I look at it differently. We have to make a decision that's fully informed with
all the maximum input. That's our responsibility. That's responsible decision making,
getting all the facts in place first and giving our citizens a maximum amount of time
and place to give their mana'o or their input.
So, at this point, just to rush into this after hearing all the concerns from our citizens;
and, yes, unfortunately, a lot of it has come last minute. And whoever has been
stirring the pot to get the community going, I don't know why it wasn't done earlier,
you know.
And, and, again, I state I'm very frustrated with the Administration for not bringing in
their so-called experts earlier. We wouldn't be here today.
And, of course, Pookela well. If that well had been online, maybe we wouldn't even
have this discussion.
So there's a lot of pieces here to this big puzzle of frustration that we're experiencing
today, Mr. Chairman.
Again, I would beg the indulgence of the Committee to reconsider taking action
today, and let's lay this on the table until our next scheduled Council meeting, which I
believe will not occur until October 5, 1 believe, Mr. Chairman. I mean it's the prudent
thing to do, Mr. Chairman. What's, what's another--what is this today,
September 15--another, another two weeks? I mean, can that hurt our community?
In the meantime, our citizens from the region that Member Tavares and I represent
can add additional input.
If we don't have a meeting, if this bill is to be passed today, then I would ask the
Water Committee Chair to have--we do have that separate item on H'poko in
Chairman Anderson's Committee--to hold an evening meeting in Upcountry to get
some kind of status report on what's happening with the well if a drought is declared
because we don't know how safe the water is.
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I mean it, it--and that's a whole 'nother thing why, why I'm just totally befuddled, you
know. We have a proposed bill that says, "Okay, no drinking of the water." Okay.
And, again, I make this in relation to Upcountry only at this point. Let's leave Pala out
of this for now, okay.
The bill says, okay, you cannot drink this water; but, then, come one drought, that,
that Consent Decree comes in, okay, now you can drink this water, potentially
poisonous water. What's wrong with this picture, Mr. Chairman? I don't know. And
so that's just part of the questions that I think we need to ask. And if we can get a
detailed written response from the Corporation Counsel or whomever, then I think it's
more appropriate to act.
Because I, I tell you, you're going to have residents up there that are going to say
we're, we're, we're somewhat hypocritical or talking out of two sides of our mouth:
"You're saying that, yeah, during the non-drought times, you cannot drink this water.
But then come emergency, yeah, you can go ahead and drink it." Even though it's
blended--it was mentioned earlier even if you blend the water, we don't know for sure
how, how effective the blend will be and what kind of impact.
So, again, the whole point of this being, let's cool off a little bit; lay this on the table;
and let's see what other issues transpire and then take action at our October 5
meeting, Mr. Chairman.
So for today's purposes, I will not support just based on the fact just give us a little
time. I mean if it's, the, the body want to move and take action, so be it. But I think
it's just an injustice to the citizens of Makawao, Pukalani, Kula, and Ulupalakua who
are not going to have this opportunity. Obviously, there's no--we don't have time for
an evening meeting or a public hearing now, you know.
But I just feel like they've been shut out from the process because when a drought
happens, it's going to affect them; it's going to affect me, you know. We've lived with
drought conditions the whole time, and H'poko well was used in event of emergency.
But now with the concerns from the farmers and everyone else, the, the, the itch in
the water, you know, you know what I'm saying, Mr. Chairman? There's just been a
whole bunch of problems coming around.
And, so, to me, what is wrong with holding off for another couple of weeks before we
take action. Because I tell you, folks out there are not appreciative of the fact that
they feel like they're being shut out in terms of at least having an evening hearing.
Not all people can come down here during, during the day. And I just state that as
one example.
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And, of course, with the, I don't know, as, as you look at the bill, "Okay. You cannot
drink, but in emergency you can." So what gives here, Mr. Chairman?
So I've made my point. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments, Mr. Molina.
Currently before you, Members, is a motion to pass Bill 51 on second and final
reading. That is the current status of the bill. Further discussion?
Ms. Anderson, you, you spoke twice on the motion; and by our rules, each member.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: That's fine. I don't need to say anything.
But since you called for further discussion, I wanted to mention that we did call for the
question, myself and also Mr. Carroll, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Okay, Members, that is the status before you. All in favor of the motion, please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, KANE,
PONTANILLA, TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS JOHNSON AND MOLINA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have two "noes"--Ms. Johnson, Mr. Molina; Mr. Mateo is marked
"excused"; Bill 51 passes second and final reading with six "ayes", two "noes", and
one "excused."
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, moved to the end of the calendar is item
Committee Report No. 06-112.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Before we move further, is it possible that either from, from the
signature of the Chair of the Council that we have a request from Corporation
Counsel to provide something in writing regarding the point that was brought up
earlier to confirm? And that is because this process is by no means complete. The
Mayor has his option to veto this bill. And I think it will provide us ample time to
anticipate, since he's made his feelings very strong with respects to this issue, so that
we could anticipate having additional information relative to his views and a, a
possible action on his side to complete this process.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair believes that is a reasonable request. Therefore, with no
objections from the Members, the Chair will forward a letter to Corporation Counsel
requesting a written version of what was orally provided to the Council this afternoon
to the question posed by Mr. Molina as, and followed up with, by Mr. Kane's point of
clarification or question of clarification.
There being no objections, the Chair will move forward with that written request.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk, have you--did I ask you to bring up Committee Report 06-112?
Committee Report No. 06-112, deferred earlier in this meeting, was presented at this time.

DEFERRED COMMITTEE REPORT
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-112

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-95 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOTS FOR THE KILT NAHE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and
That County Communication No. 06-179, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, the status of this item before you which was placed by end of calendar by
request is that we currently have a motion and duly seconded to adopt the resolution
and filing of communication.
We went to end of calendar by a question posed by Ms. Johnson to Deputy Director
Miyamoto of the Department of Public Works. So, at this time, Mr. Miyamoto, are you
prepared to respond to Ms. Johnson's query?
DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: Yes,
I am, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please proceed.
DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
Member, Member Johnson, in checking the subdivision map, the park is Lot 10. The
two parcels that are identified in this proposal is Lots 12 and 13, so it is a separate lot
and, therefore, the two, the roadway widening lot should not impact the park.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much. I really appreciate checking.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, further questions or discussion on the motion before
you regarding Committee Report 06-112?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER MATEO.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes" and one "excused", Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-95.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, that--there's nothing further scheduled to come
before the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
Members, we have finally arrived to that portion of the day whereby the Chair will be
allowing Members to provide announcements, and we'll start from the middle this
time. Mr. Kane, do you have any announcements you wish to share?

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of September 15,
2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 4:50 p.m.
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